Exploring the SEU Dependence on Supply Voltage Scaling in 90 nm and 65 nm CMOS Flip-flops

Amir Hasanbegović

March 31, 2017

Contents

1	Intr	oductio	n	5		
	1.1	.1 Challenges in Low Voltage, Radiation Tolerant CMOS				
	1.2	Thesis	Outline	7		
2	Bac	kgroun	d	9		
	2.1	Low-F	Power CMOS	9		
		2.1.1	Ultralow-Voltage CMOS	12		
		2.1.2	Variability in Supply Voltage Scaled CMOS Circuits	15		
	2.2	Single	Event Effects	18		
		2.2.1	Radiation Environments	18		
		2.2.2	Ionizing Energy Deposition and Charge Collection	20		
		2.2.3	Basic SEE Mechanisms in Latches and Flip-flops	22		
		2.2.4	Soft Error Dependence on Supply Voltage	24		
3	Sum	imary o	of paper contributions	27		
	3.1	3.1 Paper I : Low-power subthreshold to above threshold level shifters in 90 nm and				
		65 nm	process	27		
		3.1.1	Introduction	27		
		3.1.2	Summary of results	28		
	3.2	Paper	II :Proton beam characterization at Oslo Cyclotron Laboratory for radia-			
		tion te	sting of electronic devices	29		
		3.2.1	Introduction	29		
		3.2.2	Summary of results	29		
	3.3	.3 Paper III : Supply Voltage Dependency on the Single Event Upset Susceptibility				
		of Ten	nporal Dual-Feedback Flip-Flops in a 90 nm Bulk CMOS Process	31		
		3.3.1	Introduction	31		
		3.3.2	Summary of results	31		
		3.3.3	Supplementary content: SET filter delay measurements	32		
	3.4	Paper	IV : Heavy Ion Characterization of Temporal-, Dual- and Triple Redun-			
		dant F	lip-Flops Across a Wide Supply Voltage Range in a 65 nm Bulk CMOS			
		Proces	38	35		
		3.4.1	Introduction	35		
		3.4.2	Summary of results	35		
		3.4.3	Supplementary content: SER improvement offered by RT DFFs	36		
		3.4.4	Supplementary content: Energy consumption comparison	37		

4	Discussion			
	4.1	Subthreshold to Above Threshold Level Shifters in 90 nm and 65 nm CMOS .	41	
	4.2	Proton Beam Characterization at OCL	42	
	4.3	SEU Dependence on Supply Voltage Scaling in 90 nm CMOS Temporal Re- dundant DFFs	43	
	4.4	SEU Dependence on Supply Voltage Scaling in 65 nm CMOS Temporal- Dual-		
		and Triple Redundant DFFs	45	
5	Con	clusion	49	
	5.1	Recommendations for Further Work	51	
Sci	ientifi	c publications	55	
	Pape	r I : Low-power subthreshold to above threshold level shifters in 90 nm and 65 nm process, MICPRO, 2011	55	
	Pape	r II : Proton beam characterization at Oslo Cyclotron Laboratory for radiation		
	D	testing of electronic devices, DDECS, 2013	66	
	Pape	r III : Supply Voltage Dependency on the Single Event Upset Susceptibility of	70	
	D	Temporal Dual-Feedback Flip-Flops in a 90 nm Bulk CMOS Process, TNS, 2015	13	
	Pape	FIV: Heavy Ion Characterization of Temporal-, Dual- and Triple Redundant		
		FID-FIOPS ACTOSS a wide Supply voltage Range in a 65 nm Bulk CMOS Pro-	05	
		cess, 11NS, 2010	83	
Bil	bliogr	aphy	96	

Acronyms

ABB	Adaptive Body Bias.
ADC	Ambipolar-Diffusion-with-Cutoff.
ASIC	Application Specific Integrated Circuit.
BSIM	Berkeley Short-channel IGFET Model.
CME	Coronal Mass Ejection.
CMOS	Complementary Metal-Oxide-Semiconductor.
DFF	Data Flip-flop.
DICE	Dual Interlocked Storage Cell.
DIBL	Drain Induced Barrier Lowering.
DFS	Dynamic Frequency Scaling.
DVS	Dynamic Voltage Scaling.
DVFS	Dynamic Voltage and Frequency Scaling.
EDA	Electronic Design Automation.
FSM	Finite-State Machine.
FWHR	Full Width Half Rail.
GCR	Galactic Cosmic Rays.
HVT	High Threshold Voltage.
IC	Integrated Circuit.
IoT	Internet of Things.
IRPP	Integral Rectangular Parallel-Piped.
LEAP	Layout Design through Error Aware Positioning.
LET	Linear Energy Transfer.

LVT	Low Threshold Voltage.
MEP	Minimum Energy Point.
MSV	Multiple Supply Voltage.
MTCMOS	Multi-Threshold CMOS.
NMOS	N-type Metal-Oxide-Semiconductor.
NWE	Narrow Width Effect.
PDA	Personal Digital Assistant.
PDK	Process Development Kit.
PMOS	P-type Metal-Oxide-Semiconductor.
PVT	Process, Voltage and Temperature.
RDF	Random Dopant Fluctuations.
RT	Radiation Tolerant.
SCE	Short-Channel Effect.
SEE	Single Event Effect.
SEFI	Single Event Functional Interrupt.
SEL	Single Event Latchup.
SER	Soft Error Rate.
SET	Single Event Transient.
SEU	Single Event Upset.
SoC	System on Chip.
SPE	Solar Particle Event.
SRAM	Static Random Access Memory.
SVT	Standard Threshold Voltage.
TCAD	Technology Computer Aided Design.
TDF	Temporal Dual-Feedback.
TMR	Triple Modular Redundancy.
ULP	Ultra Low-Power.

List of Figures

2.1	P_{sw} , P_{leak} and P_{tot} of a DFF implemented in a 65 nm low-power CMOS pro-	
	cess. Based on post-layout simulations.	11
2.2	E_{sw} , E_{leak} and E_{tot} consumed per cycle by a DFF implemented in a 65 nm	
	low-power CMOS process. Based on post-layout simulations.	12
2.3	Simulated drain-source current (I_{DS}) as a function of gate-source voltage (V_{GS})	
	of a NMOS transistor (W/L=150 nm/100 nm), in a 65 nm low-power CMOS	
	process	13
2.4	E_{leak} and E_{tot} with and without random delay variations for a DFF implemented	
	in a 65 nm low-power CMOS process. Based on post-layout simulations	17
2.5	Integral LET spectra from CREME96 for interplanetary/geosynchronous orbit	
	during maximum, during minumum and during worst week solar flare condi-	
	tions. Based on 2.54 mm aluminum shielding	19
2.6	Conceptual illustration of eh-pair generation (a) as a result of a single charged	
	particle strike, charge collection through drift (b), charge collection through	
	diffusion (c) and the resulting current at the circuit node (d) [70]	22
2.7	Standard master-slave DFF and illustration of the WOV for a DFF	23
3.1	Illustration of the test structures used for delay measurements	32
3.2	Delay of 2D and CSD at $V_{DDL} = 0.25V$ and $biasN = 0.25V$	34
3.3	Delay of 2D and CSD at $V_{DDL} = 0.25V$ and $biasN = 0.5V$	34
3.4	SER improvement offered by the RT DFFs compared to the STD DFF as a	
	function of V_{DD} .	36
3.5	Energy per cycle of the DFFs in Paper IV	38
3.6	Energy per cycle of RT DFFs compared to the STD DFF vs. V_{DD}	39
3.7	Energy savings of RT DFFs compared to the STD DFF @ $V_{DD} = 1V. \dots$	40
3.8	Energy savings of RT DFFs compared to the DICE DFF @ $V_{DD} = 1V$	40

Abstract

Down-scaling of the supply voltage is considered as the most effective means of reducing the power- and energy consumption of integrated circuits (ICs). Reduction in the power- and energy consumption is highly beneficial in aerospace and defense applications that have a constrained power budget. These applications include, but are not necessarily limited to, payloads in solar powered spacecraft and rovers. The benefits that can be harvested from reducing the power- and energy consumption in such applications are reduced weight, reduced mass and/or increased functionality for a given power budget. Although supply voltage scaling can improve the energy efficiency of ICs, radiation induced errors also tend to increase with decreasing supply voltage. In order to enable reliable operation in radiation-rich environments, radiation induced errors must be mitigated, preferably with minimum area, power and performance penalties.

In this thesis, the single event upset (SEU) dependence on supply voltage scaling is investigated for data flip-flops (DFFs) designed in 90 nm and 65 nm CMOS technology nodes. The radiation tolerance of the DFFs was characterized at supply voltages between 0.18 V and 1 V, and heavy ion radiation testing was performed using ions with linear energy transfer (LET) between $5.8 \text{ MeV-cm}^2/\text{mg}$ and $68.8 \text{ MeV-cm}^2/\text{mg}$. Both temporal and spatial hardening techniques are utilized as a means of mitigating SEUs, and the impact of drive strength and sensitive node separation is evaluated. The examined circuit-level hardening techniques include triple modular redundancy (TMR), dual interlocked storage cell (DICE) and temporal dual-feedback (TDF), as well as inverter-based and current starved delay elements for SET filtering purposes.

This study shows that radiation tolerant DFFs can offer soft error rate (SER) improvements of up to 55x, 121x and 600x, compared to a standard non-radiation tolerant DFF, when scaling the supply voltage down to 0.18 V, 0.25 V and 0.5 V, respectively. Simultaneously, by scaling the supply voltage down to 0.5 V and 0.25 V, radiation tolerant DFFs can achieve \sim 3.9x and \sim 12x higher energy efficiency, compared to when operating at a supply voltage of 1 V. Selective placement of high drive strength components showed to reduce the SEU sensitivity in DFFs by up to 112x, compared to DFFs utilizing standard drive strength. The impact of charge sharing was, on the other hand, increasingly challenging to mitigate with decreasing supply voltage. Nevertheless, based on the findings in this work, radiation tolerant DFFs operated at reduced supply voltage offer a clear advantage over standard non-radiation tolerant DFFs, and may therefore be suited for implementation in low power payloads, depending on the error rate requirements of the application.

In addition to investigating the SEU dependence on supply voltage scaling, this thesis also presents the design and performance of subthreshold to above threshold level shifters, and the characterization of the proton beam properties at the Oslo Cyclotron Laboratory (OCL).

Acknowledgements

While working on this thesis, I have had the pleasure of meeting and cooperating with a lot of wonderful people. First and foremost I would like to thank my main thesis advisor Prof. Snorre Aunet for his guidance, friendship and encouragement throughout my Ph.D. studies. I would also like to thank my co-advisors Prof. Sunniva Siem and Prof. Oddvar Søråsen for the helpful discussions and guidance.

To my colleagues at the University of Oslo, Dr. Jørgen Andreas Michaelsen, Dr. Kristian Gjertsen Kjelgård, Dr. Jan Erik Ramstad, Dr. Malihe Z. Doogahbadi, Dr. Shanthi Sudalaiyandi, Dr. Thanh Trung Nguyen, Lukasz Farian, Srinivasa Reddy Kuppi Reddi, Øystein Bjørndal, Girish Aramanekoppa Subbarao, I sincerely thank you all for the many insightful discussions and for the great social environment. It has been a pleasure working alongside all of you. I would also like to thank the professors at the Nanoelectronics research group, Prof. Yngvar Berg, Prof. Tor Sverre Lande and Prof. Philipp Häfliger, for always having some good advice to offer. I had the pleasure of working with Prof. Yngvar Berg when I was teaching assistant for his course, INF3400 Digital Microelectronics. Getting the opportunity to give some of the lectures was a very good learning experience for me. A special thanks goes to Olav Stanly Kyrvestad for facilitating the IC tapeouts, keeping the labs and equipment in order and for accompanying me and helping me with the radiation tests related to Paper IV. A big thanks to Prof. Jon Petter Omtvedt for his help with getting me started with the measurements at the Oslo Cyclotron Laboratory (OCL). Thanks to the OCL staff, Dr. Andrey Semchenkov, Jon Wikne and Eivind Atle Olsen, for their willingness to advise me during my work at OCL.

To my office-mates Dr. Hans Kristian Otnes Berge, Dr. Kin-Keung Lee, Dr. Ali Zaher, Ali Dadashi and Dr. Rune Kaald, thank you for your friendship and your openness to freely discuss a wide range of topics. It has been a privilege to share an office with all of you. I would like to specially thank Dr. Hans Kristian Otnes Berge for working with me on numerous projects and for sharing his knowledge. Collaborating with Dr. Hans Kristian Otnes Berge and learning from his meticulous and efficient approach to problem solving has undoubtedly helped me throughout my work. I would also like to thank Hans for giving me his Ph.D. LATEX template and thereby saving me some time on the writing process.

I would also like to thank the CEO at Integrated Detector Electronics AS (IDEAS), Dr. Gunnar Maehlum, for giving me the flexibility to finish my Ph.D. studies while working at IDEAS. Thanks also to my colleagues at IDEAS for showing understanding while I was working on my Ph.D. studies. A special thanks goes to Philip Påhlsson for helping me with the radiation testing related to Paper III.

Without the financial support I have received throughout my studies, it would not be possible to finish my work. Therefore, I would like to thank the Norwegian NanoNetwork, IDEAS AS

and the University of Oslo (UoO) for the financial support. With the funds received, I was able to perform the experiments in Paper II, Paper III and Paper IV, as well as fabricate prototype ICs in 90 nm and 65 nm CMOS bulk processes. I would also like to thank the Norwegian Space Center for financing my stay at the International Space University (ISU) Space Studies Program (SSP) in 2011, at the Graz University of Technology, Austria. At ISU SSP 2011 I got to learn about space as well as meet a lot for great people, Gerhard Ressler, Gakuji Yokoyama, Daiki Terakado, Ksenija Kosenko, to name a few. A big thanks goes to the participants of ISU SSP 2011 for making it a great experience.

Finally, I would like to thank my mother, Dursuma Hasanbegović, and my sister, Indira Hasanbegović, for their unconditional support and encouragement. I am especially grateful for the love, support and patience that my girlfriend, Evalinn Kerstin Pedersen, has given me throughout my Ph.D. studies. I could not have done this without the support of my family.

Chapter 1

Introduction

Ever since the early days of the integrated circuit (IC) industry, ICs played a key role in advancing research and development of aerospace and defense systems. In the 1960s, during the Space Race and the Cold War technological race, the aerospace and defense industry found ICs attractive since ICs could offer smaller size, lower weight and lower power consumption than the previously used discrete components [1]. One of the key enablers of technological advancements in the IC industry is the continuous scaling of transistor sizes. The down scaling of transistor sizes has increased the switching speed of transistors as well as enabled the integration of more transistors per unit area, leading to an exponential increase in performance of high-speed microprocessors over the last couple of decades. Simultaneously, the increase in performance has been accompanied by a comparable increase in power consumption and heat dissipation, making it difficult to meet the cooling requirements in many application areas. Over the last decade however, the power consumption of ICs has been stabilized in order to enable ICs to operate under practical thermal conditions [2]. Furthermore, the growing demand for portable devices has elevated the emphasis on low power consumption due to the limited power budget often found in such devices. In order to meet the low power requirements of portable devices and to increase the energy efficiency of ICs, circuit and microarchitectural optimizations have been vastly utilized [3]. Since many aerospace and defense applications also have a limited power budget, exploring techniques for reducing the power consumption is essential for optimizing the energy efficiency in high reliability applications. A reduction in the power consumption of ICs would enable to add additional functionality for a given power budget, and/or reduce the power budget, which could reduce size and weight of the system.

One of the most effective means of reducing the power consumption in ICs is to scale down the supply voltage. By scaling the supply voltage below the absolute value of the threshold voltages of complimentary metal-oxide semiconductor (CMOS) transistors, orders of magnitude reduction in the power consumption may be achieved [4, 5]. Due to the potential power savings, supply voltage scaling has been extensively researched for the purpose of maximizing energy efficiency in terrestrial applications which have a limited power budget [6, 7, 8]. While supply voltage scaling does contribute to substantial savings in power consumption, it is important to note that it also reduces the operating speed of the circuits, making the method suitable primarily for low to medium performance applications. Nevertheless, before this method can be applied to ICs in radiation-rich, high reliability applications, the radiation tolerance of the CMOS circuits operated at a wide supply voltage range, needs to be investigated.

Radiation hardening of ICs operated at nominal supply voltages have been extensively researched, and various hardening techniques have emerged as a result of the efforts. Such hardening techniques include, but are not necessarily limited to, triple modular redundancy (TMR) [9, 10], dual interlocked storage cell (DICE) [11, 12] and temporal redundancy [13, 14]. In this work, we investigate several of these radiation hardening techniques and their efficiency to mitigate radiation induced errors, while scaling the supply voltage as a means of reducing the power consumption. Supply voltage scaling has played a key role in the low-power revolution which occurred after the mid-1990s. The research efforts within the low power commercial industry have contributed to technological advancements giving us everyday products such as, smart-phones and tablets, Internet of things (IoT) gadgets and other portable devices. From an IC design perspective, common for all these devices is that they incorporate low-power design techniques which enable high energy efficiency. By tapping into the technological advancements made in the terrestrial low-power industry, low-power-, and even ultra low-power (ULP) radiation tolerant ICs may be realized, paving the way for new innovations within the aerospace and defense sector. However, several challenges related to radiation tolerance and supply voltage scaling need to be addressed before ULP, radiation tolerant IC are deemed reliable enough to meet the requirements of aerospace and defense applications.

1.1 Challenges in Low Voltage, Radiation Tolerant CMOS

The main reason for reduced power consumption, when scaling down the supply voltage, is the reduction of current flowing through the transistors. Reducing the supply voltage contributes to reducing both the dynamic (switching) and static (leakage) current, and thereby also the current drive capability of the transistors. Although this is favorable in terms of power consumption savings, a reduction in the current drive also contributes to increased vulnerability to radiation induced errors such as single event transients (SETs) and single event upsets (SEUs). Since the transistors ability to recover from SETs is heavily dependent on their current drive, reduction of the supply voltage causes the duration of SETs to increase, thereby making them more difficult to suppress. Moreover, the reduction of the supply voltage also contributes to lower charge being stored at each circuit node, leading to less radiation induced charge being necessary to create an SEU. As a consequence, circuits become more sensitive to particles with lower energy, and charge sharing induced SETs/SEUs become more pronounced as the supply voltage scales down.

Technology scaling also leads to increased vulnerability to radiation induced errors. The down-scaling of feature sizes has made traditional hardening techniques such as TMR and DICE less efficient since sensitive nodes are located closer to each other with each technology node, making the sensitive nodes more prone to charge sharing. The technology scaling impact on charge sharing is further magnified since the node capacitances are being reduced and less charge is being stored at each circuit node.

On top of the challenges related to supply voltage scaling, technology scaling and radiation tolerance, process variations also pose challenges in designing reliable low voltage ICs. The increased impact of variability at low voltages is acknowledged here since it plays a key role in low voltage IC design.

1.2 Thesis Outline

This thesis is based on a collection of papers related to the fields of low-power CMOS design and radiation tolerant CMOS design. The papers are listed below, organized in chronological order, where Paper II is a conference publication, while Paper I, III and IV are journal publications.

- Paper I A. Hasanbegovic and S. Aunet, "Low-power subthreshold to above threshold level shifters in 90 nm and 65 nm process", *Microprocessors and Microsystems (MICPRO)*, vol. 35, pp. 1-9, Feb. 2011.
- Paper II A. Hasanbegovic and S. Aunet, "Proton beam characterization at Oslo cyclotron laboratory for radiation testing of electronic devices", *IEEE 16th International Symposium on Design and Diagnostics of Electronic Circuits Systems (DDECS)*, pp. 135-140, Apr. 2013.
- Paper III A. Hasanbegovic and S. Aunet, "Supply voltage dependency on the single event upset susceptibility of temporal dual-feedback flip-flops in a 90 nm bulk CMOS process", *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science (TNS)*, vol. 62, pp. 1888-1897, Aug. 2015.
- Paper IV A. Hasanbegović and S. Aunet, "Heavy ion characterization of temporal-, dual- and triple redundant flip-flops across a wide supply voltage range in a 65 nm bulk CMOS process", *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science (TNS)*, vol. 63, pp. 2962-2970, Dec. 2016.

This thesis aims at investigating the radiation tolerance of low-power/low-voltage CMOS circuits, and for that reason, the paper contributions of this work originate from both the low-power/low-voltage CMOS field and the radiation effects field.

- Paper I presents the design and simulation results of subthreshold to above threshold level shifters in 90 nm and 65 nm CMOS process. Paper I is an extended journal version of a previously published conference paper [15].
- Paper II presents the characterization of a proton beam facility located at the University of Oslo. The purpose of the proton beam characterization was to investigate its suitability for radiation testing of ICs with proton energies below 30 MeV.
- Paper III investigates the SEU tolerance, primarily of a proposed temporal dual-feedback (TDF) data flip-flop (DFF) topology for a supply voltage range of 0.18 V to 1 V. The impact of temporal and spatial hardening is analyzed, and an evaluation of the potential energy savings offered by supply voltage scaling is given.
- Based on the findings in Paper III, extended experiments were conducted in Paper IV, which include a wider range of circuit hardening topologies, improvements in the circuit layout and an improved irradiation test campaign (wider LET spectrum, higher fluence, angled hits). In Paper IV, the radiation tolerance of six DFFs across a wide supply voltage range is presented and the improvement offered by temporal-, dual- and triple redundancy, compared to a standard DFF, is given. Additionally, the impact of drive strength in temporal redundant DFFs is also investigated.

The rest of this work is organized as follows: Chapter 2 is divided into two parts and presents a general overview of the background information related to Papers I-IV. The first part (Chapter 2.1) covers the basic principles in low-power CMOS design and ultralow-voltage operation. The second part (Chapter 2.2) gives an introduction to single event effects and the processes involved with charge generation and charge collection as a result of an inbound particle strike. Also presented in Chapter 2.2 is the soft error dependence on supply voltage, as well as a brief review of the previous work done within low-voltage, radiation tolerant circuit design. Chapter 3 gives a summary of each of the paper contributions of this thesis, while Chapter 4 aims at discussing the findings in the paper contributions beyond the discussions covered in the papers. Since the discussion is based on the paper contributions of this work, it is recommended to read the papers before reading the discussion. Finally, in Chapter 5, the conclusions of this work are given, as well as an outlook towards future research.

Chapter 2

Background

This chapter presents basic background information on the topics covered in the paper contributions of this thesis. The background information provides only a general overview over the most important concepts covered, and therefore does not serve as an extensive theoretical review. Additionally, short introductions may also be found in each of the respective papers.

2.1 Low-Power CMOS

Historically, for the vast majority of ICs, power consumption has not been a major concern until the 1990s. Before that, low power consumption was important only for a few niche applications, such as the wristwatches [4], hearing aids [16], pacemakers [17, 18] and pocket calculators [19]. The common requirement for these niche applications was portability, meaning they had to be battery powered. In the 1990s, after a steady performance increase, power consumption and heat dissipation also increased at an alarming rate, creating concerns about how to tackle future IC reliability- and cooling demands. Simultaneously, new application areas were emerging, such as cellular phones, notebooks and personal digital assistants (PDAs), which all required portability and thereby low power consumption. To meet the low power consumption requirements of these new applications, and to reduced the heat dissipation of ICs, low-power CMOS design became a significant part of mainstream IC development by the turn of the century.

Although not vastly researched prior to the 1990s, several of the design techniques enabling low power consumption in todays ICs have been known since the 1960s [4, 20]. These techniques include the reduction of the supply voltage for trading off speed for reduced power consumption, and concepts of reducing the standby power (back then, analog techniques were used to limit high power drain in bipolar digital circuits [20]). Since reduction of the supply voltage is one of the most powerful means of reducing the total power consumption of an IC, it is often utilized in conjunction with other low-power design techniques to achieve the highest possible power savings. These design techniques include, but are not necessarily limited to, clock gating, pipelining, parallelism, dynamic voltage and frequency scaling (DVFS), multiple supply voltage (MSV) domains and multi-threshold CMOS (MTCMOS). As a result of the new design techniques, new standard cells have also emerged, such as isolation cells, retention registers and level shifters. These cells are important for efficient implementation of the low-power design techniques. For example, in the case of MSV and DVFS, levels shifters are required for interfacing the supply voltage domains. A typical requirement for the level shifters is to be able to cover a wide input range and also preferably a wide output range. As part of the work done in this thesis, an MTCMOS-based level shifter capable of converting subthreshold input signals to above threshold output signals has been presented (see Paper I [21]).

The efficiency of low-power design techniques in combination with supply voltage scaling has been demonstrated through numerous low-power and energy efficient IC implementations. For example, to support wireless sensor networks, a 16-b 1024-point processor operating at a supply voltage of 350 mV with a clock frequency of 10 kHz achieved 155 nJ/FFT, showing 8x improvement in energy efficiency compared to a low-power application specific integrated circuit (ASIC) implementation [6]. Furthermore, a variety of low-voltage microcontrollers and processors have been proposed [22, 23], such as the Sleep Walker, which achieves 7 μ A/MHz using adaptive voltage scaling (AVS) between 0.32 V - 0.48 V while running at a frequency of 20 MHz [7]. Also, with the IoT demands of 10+ year battery lifetime, or even self-sustained operation, an energy harvesting system on chip (SoC) has been proposed for physiological sensing on the body [8]. The SoC is self-powered and contains its own power management, processing units and up-/downlink, and consumes 6.45 μ W with its digital logic operating at a supply voltage of 0.5 V. Supply voltage scaling and body-biasing techniques have also attracted the attention of space electronics. The CMOS Ultra-Low Power Radiation Tolerant (CULPRiT) program found that up to 36x power savings were possible by scaling the supply voltage from 3.3 V to 0.5 V in a 0.35 μm CMOS technology [24]. A microcontroller designed using the CULPRiT techology showed up to two orders of magnitude better radiation tolerance than similar non-radiation tolerant microcontrollers, despite operating at a supply voltage of 0.5 V [25].

From (2.1) and (2.2)[26], it is very clear why supply voltage scaling is a popular methodology for reducing the power consumption of ICs.

$$P_{tot} = P_{sw} + P_{leak} \tag{2.1}$$

$$P_{tot} = \alpha \cdot C \cdot f_{clk} \cdot V_{DD}^2 + I_{leak} \cdot V_{DD}$$
(2.2)

The total power consumption (P_{tot}) of ICs is made up of a switching component (P_{sw}) and a leakage component (P_{leak}). Switching power depends on the activity factor (α), the total capacitance that needs to be charged/discharged (C), the operating frequency (f_{clk}) and the supply voltage (V_{DD}), while leakage power depends on the leakage current of transistors (I_{leak}) and the supply voltage (V_{DD}). From and (2.2), we see that supply voltage together with operating frequency offers cubic scaling in the switching power consumption and linear scaling in the leakage power consumption. Figure 2.1 shows the P_{sw} , P_{leak} and P_{tot} of a DFF, designed in a 65 nm CMOS process, as a function of V_{DD} between 180 mV and 1 V. The data presented is based on $\alpha = 0.025$ and $f_{clk}=f_{max}$, where f_{max} is the maximum frequency. As seen in Figure 2.1, the switching power decreases by 6 orders of magnitude, while the leakage power decreases by 1 order of magnitude when scaling the supply voltage from 1 V to 180 mV. The observation that immediately stands out from Figure 2.1 is that P_{sw} in fact exhibits an exponential decrease with decreasing V_{DD} , when $V_{DD} < 0.5$ V, and that P_{leak} is not completely linear. These trends are attributed to the transistor subthreshold current characteristics and the transistor second order effects, which are not covered by the model in (2.2), and will be discussed in Chapter 2.1.1.

Nevertheless, the model does capture the effect of the leakage power becoming higher than the switching power at low supply voltages, limiting the decrease in total power consumption to approximately 5.5 orders of magnitude. The crossover between P_{leak} and P_{sw} is due to the increase in propagation delay and setup time in the DFF as a result of decreasing the supply voltage, which ultimately reduces the operating frequency (i.e., the time between switching operations) by 5.8 orders of magnitude. By decreasing α and/or f_{clk} , the contribution of the leakage power increases and thereby further limits the total power consumption savings at low supply voltages. In complex systems such as SoCs, leakage power is even more prominent due to low activity blocks such as static random access memory (SRAM) and process variation induced increase in delay (see Chapter 2.1.2).



Figure 2.1: P_{sw} , P_{leak} and P_{tot} of a DFF implemented in a 65 nm low-power CMOS process. Based on post-layout simulations.

Although the power consumption metric provides information on the rate of energy dissipation, the energy consumption metric is perhaps even more important as it provides information about the energy efficiency of the circuit (i.e., the amount of energy needed to perform a switching operation). In energy constrained applications, it is important to minimize the energy consumption per cycle in order to maximize the number of operations/cycles that can be performed within a given energy budget. This typically comes down to finding a trade-off between the switching energy and and the leakage energy. Given a clock period $t_{clk} = 1/f_{clk}$, the total energy consumption (E_{tot}) per cycle can be modeled as (2.3), (2.4) and (2.5) [26]:

$$E_{tot} = E_{sw} + E_{leak} \tag{2.3}$$

$$E_{tot} = P_{sw} \cdot t_{clk} + P_{leak} \cdot t_{clk} \tag{2.4}$$

$$E_{tot} = \alpha \cdot C \cdot V_{DD}^2 + I_{leak} \cdot V_{DD} \cdot t_{clk}$$
(2.5)

In terms of E_{tot} , the switching component (E_{sw}) is not dependent on any time domain parameters, while the leakage component (E_{leak}) is increasing with the clock period. This is reflected in Figure 2.2, where leakage energy increases rapidly with decreasing supply voltage and becomes the dominating contributor of E_{tot} for $V_{DD} < 260$ mV. The point where dE_{tot}/dV_{DD} = 0 marks the minimum energy point (MEP) of the DFF, and sets a lower bound for the optimal supply voltage in terms of energy efficiency. Thereby, the maximum energy savings which can be achieved through supply voltage scaling, given $\alpha = 0.025$, is 10x. This means that 10x more computations may be performed when $V_{DD} = V_{DD}@MEP$, than when $V_{DD} =$ 1 V, given the same energy budget. Increasing the activity factor of the DFF would yield even higher reduction of E_{tot} and thereby push MEP lower in the supply voltage range. However, as mentioned previously, when considering process variations, complex systems with low activity factor components and longer combinational logic paths, the contribution of the leakage energy can increase and thereby move the MEP higher in the supply voltage range and reduce the potential energy savings.



Figure 2.2: E_{sw} , E_{leak} and E_{tot} consumed per cycle by a DFF implemented in a 65 nm low-power CMOS process. Based on post-layout simulations.

2.1.1 Ultralow-Voltage CMOS

The performance and also the radiation tolerance of CMOS circuits are both dependent on the transistor current characteristics. As described in [27], the regions of operation of a transistor can be divided into three categories: (1) The superthreshold region (also know as 'above

threshold region') ($V_{GS} > V_{th}$), where the transistor channel is strongly inverted and the inversion charge density is larger than the substrate doping concentration, meaning that the carrier transport is dominated by drift. (2) The subthreshold region ($V_{GS} < V_{th}$), where the transistor channel is weakly inverted and the substrate doping concentration is larger than the inversion charge, meaning that the carrier transport is dominated by diffusion. (3) The near-threshold region ($V_{GS} \approx V_{th}$), where the transistor operates in moderate inversion and both drift and diffusion are contributing to the current conduction due to the inversion charge density and the substrate doping concentration being similar.



Figure 2.3: Simulated drain-source current (I_{DS}) as a function of gate-source voltage (V_{GS}) of a NMOS transistor (W/L=150 nm/100 nm), in a 65 nm low-power CMOS process.

As illustrated in Figure 2.3, the drain-source current in the superthreshold region scales roughly linearly with V_{GS} due to the inversion charge density being proportional to $(V_{GS}-V_{th})^{\alpha}$, where $1 < \alpha < 2$ for short channel devices as a result of velocity saturation. At the transition between superthreshold and subthreshold regions, a roughly quadratic to exponential trend may be observed as V_{GS} gets closer to, and below V_{th} . In the subthreshold region, the drain-source current (I_{DS-sub}) scales exponentially with V_{GS} due to the absence of a strong inversion region and due to the charge concentration being exponentially dependent on bias voltage [28]. The exponential dependence on bias is also reflected in (2.6), which is commonly used for modeling the current in the subthreshold region [29, 30, 31]:

$$I_{DS-sub} = \mu_{eff} \cdot C_{ox} \cdot \frac{W_{eff}}{L_{eff}} \cdot (n-1) \cdot U_T^2 \cdot exp\left(\frac{V_{GS} - V_{th}}{n \cdot U_T}\right) \cdot \left(1 - exp\left(\frac{-V_{DS}}{U_T}\right)\right)$$
(2.6)

where μ_{eff} is the effective mobility, C_{ox} is the oxide capacitance, W_{eff} is the effective

transistor width, L_{eff} is the effective transistor length and n is the subthreshold slope factor given by $(1 + C_{dep}/C_{ox})$, where C_{dep} is the depletion layer capacitance. U_T is the thermal voltage (kT/q), where k is Boltzmann's constant, T is the temperature and q is the charge of an electron.

From (2.6), it is evident that I_{DS-sub} is exponentially dependent on V_{GS} (V_{DD}), V_{th} and temperature. A favorable effect of the exponential dependence on V_{DD} is the high P_{sw} savings that can be achieved by scaling V_{DD} below V_{th} . This trend was shown in Figure 2.1, where P_{sw} showed exponential decrease with V_{DD} in the subthreshold region. Obviously, with exponential decrease in I_{DS-sub} , the propagation delay also increases exponentially since the delay is inversely proportional to I_{DS-sub} . This means that circuits operated in the subthreshold and near-threshold regions are primarily suited for low- to medium-speed applications.

For transistors operated in the subthreshold region, the subthreshold swing, S, is an important parameter:

$$S = 2.3 \cdot n \cdot U_T \tag{2.7}$$

The subthreshold swing is measure of the amount of V_{GS} needed to change I_{DS} by one order of magnitude (given in units of mV/decade). An ideal transistor achieves S=60 mV/decade at room temperature, however, a realistic value for S is typically between 70 mV/decade to 100 mV/decade in CMOS bulk technology. A small S is desired since it represents a high ratio between the on-current and the off-current. In digital circuits, the on-current, I_{on} , of a transistor is typically defined as the drain-source current, I_{DS} , when $(V_{GS} = V_{DS} = V_{DD} > 0)$. Similarly, the off-current, I_{off} , is defined as I_{DS} when $(V_{GS} = 0, V_{DS} = V_{DD})$. I_{on} and I_{off} are thereby measures of the current drive and the leakage current, respectively. A high I_{on}/I_{off} -ratio is desired since it yields a fast transistor when it is turned on and a low leakage transistor when it is turned off. Additionally, a high I_{on}/I_{off} -ratio also contributes to better noise margins, making the circuit more robust against power supply noise, voltage drops and ground bounce. When optimizing the power consumption of a circuit by scaling down V_{DD} , I_{on} is inevitably scaled down, however, a low I_{off} is simultaneously desired for reducing the impact of the leakage current. Low leakage current reduces the impact of E_{leak} and thereby moves the MEP further down in the supply voltage range, enabling higher energy savings. Transistor sizing (particularly increasing L_{eff}) can to a certain degree be used to improve the I_{on}/I_{off} -ratio. For example, at $V_{DD} = 250 mV$, a minimum sized (W/L=120 nm/60 nm) NMOS has an I_{on}/I_{off} -ratio of ~ 1100 x, while an NMOS with W/L=150 nm/100 nm has an I_{on}/I_{off}-ratio of ~ 1550 x.

In addition to being a influential parameter when circuit speed and power are considered, I_{on} is also an important parameter when considering radiation tolerance. As charged particles pass in close proximity to sensitive circuit nodes, charge is collected and thereby the voltage at these circuit nodes is altered. In order to prevent a radiation induced error from occurring, a high I_{on} is advantageous as it enables faster discharge of the collected radiation induced charge. Thus, scaling down V_{DD} entails not only reduction in the power consumption, but also an increase in the susceptibility to radiation induced errors. A more detailed discussion on radiation tolerance and supply voltage scaling is presented in Chapter 2.2.4.

In (2.6), it was also shown that I_{DS-sub} and thereby also I_{on} and I_{off} , are exponentially dependent on V_{th} . For long and wide channel transistors, assuming constant channel doping,

the V_{th} may be given as (2.8) [32]:

$$V_{th} = VTH0 + \gamma \cdot \left(\sqrt{\Phi_s - V_{BS}} - \sqrt{\Phi_s}\right)$$
(2.8)

where VTH0 is the threshold voltage at zero substrate bias ($V_{BS} = 0$), γ is the body bias coefficient, Φ_s is the surface potential and V_{BS} is the body-source voltage. On top of the body bias dependence, the geometrical parameters L_{eff} and W_{eff} , and bias conditions, V_{DS} , also contribute to determining V_{th} . The V_{th} dependence L_{eff} and W_{eff} was recognized several decades ago [33, 34] and is typically described through short-channel effect (SCE) for small L_{eff} and narrow-width effect (NWE) for small W_{eff} . In BSIM4 [32], these short- and narrow-channel effects contribute to either increase or decrease in V_{th} depending on the CMOS technology (e.g., well-engineering, doping, etc.), leading to a much more complex model than (2.8). Also covered by the BSIM4 model in [32] is the V_{th} dependence on V_{DS} , which is described through drain-induced barrier lowering (DIBL). DIBL causes V_{th} to decrease with increasing V_{DS} , giving rise to increased leakage currents. It is worth to note that DIBL is less pronounced in the subthreshold region than in the superthreshold region due to V_{DS} being below V_{th} . Nevertheless, for circuits operating a wide supply voltage range, DIBL must be taken into consideration as it can contribute to increasing the leakage current when V_{DS} is high (e.g., nonlinear P_{leak} in Figure 2.1). Since process variations cause variations in L_{eff} and W_{eff} , SCE, NWE and DIBL can have a magnified impact on V_{th} variations depending on transistor sizing. It is therefore favorable to size the transistors so that dV_{th}/dL_{eff} and dV_{th}/dW_{eff} are as small as possible, within the area, power and timing constraints.

2.1.2 Variability in Supply Voltage Scaled CMOS Circuits

Process variations pose one of the greatest challenges when it comes to designing reliable lowvoltage circuits. It is therefore imperative that a great deal of attention is paid to variability in research and design of low-voltage SoCs [7, 35]. If not managed adequately, process variations can lead to over-design (e.g., wasted area, power, delay), reduced yield (e.g., timing violations) and/or failure of meeting the application requirements. Process variations can be divided into two categories: Die-to-die and within-die variations. Die-to-die variations are classified as the lot-to-lot and wafer-to-wafer variation which offsets all the transistor parameters (e.g., oxide thickness, L_{eff} , W_{eff}) on a single die, equally. On the circuit-level, this type of variations can be managed by utilizing adaptive body bias (ABB) [36] and AVS [37] globally on a die. Within-die variations have both a *systematic* and a *random* component which induce variations in transistor parameters across a die. Systematic variations are caused by gradients in the etching and lithography properties during fabrication. The systematic variations are deterministic and depend on the transistor location on the die and the transistor surroundings. Managing the systematic within-die variations may be accomplished using the same methods as for die-to-die variations, but using a certain granularity on the die (e.g., multiple supply voltage domains). Systematic within-die variations caused by layout dependent effects such as Well Proximity Effects [38] and Shallow Trench Isolation induced mechanical stress [39], can also be mitigated through careful layout techniques. Random variations, on the other hand, are probabilistic in nature and are caused by random uncertainties during fabrication. These include, but are not limited to, geometrical variations [40], local oxide thickness variations [41] and fluctuations in the location and number of dopant atoms in the channel region [42], leading to identical transistors in close proximity exhibiting different electrical properties (i.e., mismatch). The impact of random variations can be reduced through utilizing increased logic depth [43], utilizing MTCMOS and through transistor sizing.

In general, random variations are regarded as a more problematic issue than systematic variations, since random variations are more difficult to suppress through design techniques. Out of the contributors to random variation, random dopant fluctuations (RDF) are considered to be the dominant source of mismatch in circuits operated in subthreshold region, especially as the transistor dimensions continue to shrink, and the number of dopants in the channel region continues to decrease [44]. The impact of random variations on V_{th} is traditionally modelled as (2.9) [45]:

$$\sigma V_{th} = \frac{A_{VT}}{\sqrt{W_{eff} \cdot L_{eff}}} \tag{2.9}$$

where A_{VT} is a the slope factor of σV_{th} which is inversely proportional to the square root of the transistor area. Several analytical models for A_{VT} have been proposed [46, 47], where the key features are linear dependence on the oxide thickness and fourth-root dependence on the channel dopant concentration. In 65 nm CMOS process, A_{VT} is typically ~ 3.5 (in units $mV \cdot \mu m$) for small-sized transistors suited for traditional digital logic implementation. Thus, a minimum sized NMOS transistor with W/L = 120nm/60nm would have $\sigma V_{th} = 41.3mV$. Such large variations in V_{th} can have a significant impact on the circuit performance, depending on the transistors operating region.

Random variations in I_{on} , I_{on}/I_{off} -ratio and inverter (INV) delay (t_{pd}) at multiple supply voltages were taken from the Process Development Kit (PDK) of a 65 nm CMOS process and are shown in Table 2.1. For minimum sized transistors operating in the subthreshold region $(V_{DD}=0.18 \text{ V}), \sigma/\mu(I_{on})$ can be > 10x higher than in the superthreshold region $(V_{DD}=1 \text{ V})$. Increasing the transistor size reduces the impact of I_{on} variation in all regions of operation (as suggested by (2.9)), however this also increases the capacitive loading and thereby also the delay. For example, a $\sim 2x$ increase in area, reduces the I_{on} variation by $\sim 20\%$. A $\sim 2x$ increase in area improves also the $I_{\rm on}/I_{\rm off}$ -ratio by $\sim 30\%$ in the subthreshold region and by $\sim 80\%$ in the superthreshold region. However, in contrast to the I_{on} sensitivity to variation, the I_{on}/I_{off} -ratio is more sensitive to variations in the superthreshold region than in the subthreshold region due to I_{on} having superthreshold sensitivity to variation and I_{off} having subthreshold sensitivity to variation. From Table 2.1 it can be seen that there is a dramatic decrease in the I_{on}/I_{off} -ratio when scaling the supply voltage from $V_{DD}=1$ V to $V_{DD}=0.18$ V. This decrease can in fact become even more dramatic when both die-to-die and within-die variations are taken into account, which can lead to the I_{on}/I_{off} -ratio being as low as 10x at V_{DD} =0.18 V, given 6σ variation. Also seen in Table 2.1 is the increase in inverter delay variations, where $\sigma/\mu(t_{pd})$ is > 8x higher in the subthreshold region than in the superthreshold region. Random delay variations contribute to different components having different timing constraints. In order to meet the timing constraints of all components, the delay of the slowest component typically sets the maximum allowable clock frequency in synchronous designs. As a consequence of adhering to the timing of the slowest component, the impact of leakage current increases (i.e., E_{leak}) causing the MEP to move higher up in the supply voltage range. Figure 2.4 illustrates this in the context of DFFs, however adding combinational logic to the equation would further increase the impact of E_{leak} , due to further reduced maximum frequency. As suggested by [43] and as seen in Table 2.1, the overall random delay variation in combinational logic can be reduced by optimizing the logic depth.

Due to the challenges imposed by operating in subthreshold region (e.g., low I_{on} , low speed, high σ/μ), circuits are often operated in the near-threshold region, as it provides a trade-off between power saving, speed and manageability of process variations.

Parameter	Device	V _{DD} =0.18 V		V_{DD} =0.5 V		$V_{DD}=1$ V	
		μ	σ/μ	μ	σ/μ	μ	σ/μ
$I_{on}(A)$	NMOS (120/60)	1.121n	1.077	1.796μ	0.435	50.62μ	0.090
$I_{on}(A)$	NMOS (150/100)	817.9p	0.805	1.841μ	0.341	48.39μ	0.064
I_{on}/I_{off}	NMOS (120/60)	154.4	0.096	124.5k	0.340	3.245M	0.701
I_{on}/I_{off}	NMOS (150/100)	198.6	0.104	332.5k	0.236	5.894M	0.475
$t_{pd}(s)$	1x INV	532.3n	0.330	403.2p	0.216	20.37p	0.039
$t_{pd}(s)$	9x INV	5.191μ	0.191	3.773n	0.098	201p	0.019

Table 2.1: Mean (μ) and sigma/mean (σ/μ) values for I_{on} , I_{on}/I_{off} -ratio and inverter delay (t_{pd}) as a result of random variations. Based on 200 samples.



Figure 2.4: E_{leak} and E_{tot} with and without random delay variations for a DFF implemented in a 65 nm low-power CMOS process. Based on post-layout simulations.

2.2 Single Event Effects

Single event effects (SEEs) is a collective term used for describing radiation induced errors in digital electronics which are caused by single particle hits. SEEs are typically categorized in temporary, non-destructive errors and permanent, potentially destructive errors.

The subcategories of temporary, non-destructive SEEs are SETs, SEUs and single event functional interrupts (SEFIs). SETs are transient voltage fluctuations which are caused by charge collection, as a result of an inbound particle interacting with the sensitive nodes (typically reverse biased source/drain), in off-state transistors [48]. If an SET occurs internally in sequential circuits such as latches and flip-flops, or memory circuits such as SRAM, the SET may get latched and cause an SEU. An SEU can be defined as a change in the logic state of a memory element from a logic one to a logic zero or vice-versa. The SETs, although short in duration, can propagate through combinational logic and potentially get latched by latches or flip-flops and thereby cause erroneous logic states, also resulting in SEUs. SEFIs share similarities with SEUs, in terms of origin, as in both cases a storage element is affected by a particle hit. However, what distinguishes an SEFI from an SEU is that an error (i.e. an SEU) occurs in a control register which interrupts normal device operation for a prolonged time period [49]. Nevertheless, these errors (SET, SEU and SEFI) are considered to be temporary since the affected logic can be rewritten or reset to regain proper operational behavior.

Single event latchup (SEL) is a permanent and potentially destructive SEE where a parasitic thyristor structure is triggered by a high energy particle strike, forming a low impedance path between the supply voltage and ground. This leads to a high current state in the device and is typically corrected by turning the power supply off and back on in order to reestablish normal operation. If the SEL is left uncorrected for a longer time period, the high current path may result in a destructive IC failure.

With the continuous reduction of the supply voltage with technology scaling, SEL is becoming a lesser problem as it requires a high enough voltage differential (typically > 1.4 V) to turn on and maintain the parasitic bipolar devices. Since this work was based primarily on supply voltages of 1.2 V and below, SEL, although monitored, will not be a key topic and the primary focus will be on SETs and SEUs.

2.2.1 Radiation Environments

The most commonly associated radiation environment which electronic devices encounter is the naturally-occurring radiation environment in space. Electronic devices in space are exposed to primarily three sources of radiation: Galactic cosmic rays (GCRs), solar particle events (SPEs) and trapped radiation belts.

GCRs are energetic particles that enter the solar system from interstellar space (i.e., from outside the heliosphere). The GCR spectrum consists of most atomic elements, where hydrogen contributes to almost 90 % of the total composition. The particles are ionized, meaning they have been stripped of their electrons. As a result, the charged particles (protons and heavy ions) are affected by the solar wind and the magnetic fields of the sun and therefore the interplanetary and near-Earth GCR spectrum is modulated depending on the solar activity. Thus, for high solar activity, the GCR intensity decreases, and for low solar activity, the GCR intensity increases

[50].

SPEs also contribute to the interplanetary and near-Earth radiation environment. Solar particles originate from solar flares caused by energy build-up in the coronal magnetic field and from solar flares associated with Coronal Mass Ejections (CMEs) [51]. Of the two SPE mechanisms, CMEs are considered to be responsible for the major contribution of solar flare radiation in interplanetary space. Although these events are dominated by lighter particles (protons and electrons), the relatively smaller heavy ion contribution can still pose a threat to electronic devices [52, 53]. Figure. 2.5 shows the interplanetary radiation environment for nuclei ranging from hydrogen to uranium (Z = 1 to 92). The radiation environment is presented in the form of an integral linear energy transfer (LET¹) spectrum² for GCR and worst week SPE conditions.



Figure 2.5: Integral LET spectra from CREME96 for interplanetary/geosynchronous orbit during maximum, during minumum and during worst week solar flare conditions. Based on 2.54 mm aluminum shielding.

While it is the GCRs and SPEs that pose the highest SEE threat to electronic devices operated in interplanetary/geosynchronous orbit, it is protons that pose the highest threat to electronic devices in low Earth orbit. Due to the Earth's magnetic field, GCR particle flux is attenuated, however, the magnetic field also contributes to trapping radiation (mainly protons and electrons) in what is known as the Earth's radiation belts. The intensity of the trapped radiation depends on the distance from the Earth's surface as well as solar activity, and the proton energy ranges between 1 keV - 300 MeV [51].

Electronic devices operated in the Earth's atmosphere can also experience SEEs. As GCRs penetrate into the Earth's atmosphere, interactions between the GCR particles and atmospheric

¹A measure of energy loss of an energetic particle traversing a material. The concept of LET will be introduced in more detail in Chapter 2.2.2

²Integral LET spectra is the integral flux of all particles with LET values larger than the LET on the x-axis in Figure. 2.5

atoms cause secondary neutrons and protons which can occur down to sea level [54]. As with the radiation environment in space, the terrestrial radiation environment also depends on the altitude as well as the GCR modulation. Consequently, the impact of radiation is higher for avionics applications than for ground based applications, and the radiation intensity is typically lower during solar maximum than solar minimum [54]. Other terrestrial application areas where electronic devices are exposed to radiation environments include nuclear power plants, research (e.g., high energy physics) and defense systems.

Before electronic devices are deployed in a specific radiation environment, their radiation tolerance is often characterized by using particle accelerators. Particle accelerators mimic the radiation environment and the radiation tests are often performed with much higher flux than what would be encountered in the actual radiation environment in order to save time. One of the contributions of this thesis (Paper II [55]) deals with the topic of characterizing a particle accelerator for the purpose of radiation testing with protons, while two other contributions (Paper III [56] and Paper IV [57]) utilize heavy ion accelerators for characterizing the radiation tolerance of DFFs. After the radiation tolerance of a device has been characterized, radiation environment conditions such as the ones shown in Figure 2.5 may be used to estimate the error rate of the device.

2.2.2 Ionizing Energy Deposition and Charge Collection

Particle induced errors may be caused by either indirect or by direct ionization [58]. *Indirect ionization* is primarily caused by the lighter particles (e.g., protons and neutrons) through Rutherford scattering and/or nuclear reactions (elastic, inelastic). Charged particles interact primarily by Rutherford scattering (also known as Coulomb scattering) which occurs when an inbound particle passes within a short distance of an atomic nucleus of the target material an interacts with the nucleus through electromagnetic force. In such an event, equally charged particles would repel each other and can cause both excitation and liberation of atomic electrons [59]. For reduced distance between the particle and the nucleus, an elastic nuclear reaction may occur, creating a recoiling nucleus (i.e., Si recoil in a semiconductor). If the inbound particle interacts directly with the target nucleus, an inelastic nuclear reaction may occur, causing fragmentation and generation of potentially recoiling secondary particles. Any of the recoiling nuclei, either from elastic or inelastic nuclear reactions, can deposit energy along their path via direct ionization.

Direct ionization is when an energetic charged particle (e.g., heavy ion) traverses the target material and generates electron hole (e-h) pairs along its path, thereby ionizing the atoms in the target material. When a charged particle traverses matter, the charged particle loses kinetic energy and thereby also slows down, until it finally comes to a halt in the target material. The mechanisms involved in slowing down charged particles in matter are nuclear (i.e., nuclear interactions) and electronic (i.e., ionization) energy loss [60]. The electronic energy loss is used for describing the ionization caused by the interaction between charged particles and the matter which the particles traverse. The ionization is caused by the transfer of energy from the charged particle to the target nuclei, whereby bound electrons are freed and e-h pairs are generated.

The ionization potential of the material that a charged particle passes through is referred to as LET. The LET (2.10) approximates the amount of energy lost by the particle dE, per unit

length dx, per unit mass density ρ (often given in units of MeV-cm²/mg in the field of radiation effects).

$$LET = \frac{dE}{dx} \cdot \frac{1}{\rho} \tag{2.10}$$

Based on the LET and the density of silicon ρ , the charge generated when the charged particle passes through silicon may be estimated for small path lengths by (2.11).

$$Q_{gen} = \frac{q \cdot LET \cdot \rho \cdot x}{E_{ehp}} \tag{2.11}$$

where, ρ is the material density, x is the path length, E_{ehp} is the energy required to produce a free e-h pair, and q is the elementary charge. If a sufficient amount of the generated charge is collected by a sensitive node in the semiconductor device, an error may occur as a result of the incident particle hit.

Charge collection occurs primarily through two fundamental carrier transport mechanisms: drift and diffusion. Charge collection through *drift* is highly dependent on the presence of an electric field. The presence of an electric field has an opposite effect on electrons and holes, causing electrons to move towards higher potential and holes to move towards lower potential. Thereby, e-h pairs located near an electric field will be separated and move in opposite directions. The drift current density of electrons $(J_{n,drift})$ and holes $(J_{p,drift})$ is given by (2.12) and (2.13), respectively [28]. The drift current density is proportional to the electric field (E), the carrier mobility (μ) , the charge concentration (n for electron, p for holes) and the elementary charge (q).

$$J_{n,drift} = qn\mu_n E \tag{2.12}$$

$$J_{p,drift} = qp\mu_p E \tag{2.13}$$

Charge collection through *diffusion* is a slower process than charge collection through drift, and its current density is not determined by an electric field. Diffusion carrier transport is when carriers move from regions of high concentration to regions of low concentration. The diffusion current density for electrons $(J_{n,diff})$ and holes $(J_{p,diff})$ is given by (2.14) and (2.15), respectively [28]. The diffusion current density of electrons is proportional to the gradient of the charge concentration $(\frac{dn}{dx})$, the mobility and thermal energy dependent diffusion coefficient (D_n) and the elementary charge (q). Equivalent dependencies apply for the diffusion current density of holes.

$$J_{n,diff} = qD_n \frac{dn}{dx} \tag{2.14}$$

$$J_{p,diff} = -qD_p \frac{dp}{dx} \tag{2.15}$$

The total current density is thereby given by (2.16) for electrons and by (2.17) for holes [28].

$$J_n = qn\mu_n E + qD_n \frac{dn}{dx}$$
(2.16)

$$J_p = qp\mu_p E - qD_p \frac{dp}{dx}$$
(2.17)

The drift and diffusion equations presented here are only meant to illustrate the basic principles involved in the charge collection mechanism after a charged particle strike. In order to more accurately predict the magnitude and rate of charge generation and collection, threedimensional (3D) technology computer aided design (TCAD) device simulators need to be utilized [61, 62]. These tools solve the Poisson-, current continuity [63] and the drift-diffusion equations in (2.16) and (2.17), all in a 3D-environment. In addition, the TCAD tools also incorporate other transport models such as hydrodynamic transport, which is more suitable for the state-of-the-art semiconductor devices than the drift-diffusion model [64].

One of the drawbacks with using TCAD is that it is highly computation intensive, making it time consuming to simulate large size circuits. In response to the challenges imposed by TCAD simulations, several charge collection estimation models have been proposed to speed up simulations of SEEs: integral rectangular parallelepiped (IRPP) [65], Messenger double exponential [66], electric-field funnel model [67] and ambipolar-diffusion-with-cutoff (ADC) model [68]. Each of the models have their limitations and requirements, and vary in terms of their applicability depending on technology, circuit size and required recourses. Nevertheless, several of these models have evolved to meet the challenges introduced by CMOS technology scaling, such as [68, 69], which model charge sharing and [69] which models parasitic bipolar effect.

2.2.3 Basic SEE Mechanisms in Latches and Flip-flops

The mechanisms leading up to a potential error as a result of an single charged particle passing through a radiation sensitive volume in a semiconductor device are shown in Figure 2.6[70].



Figure 2.6: Conceptual illustration of eh-pair generation (a) as a result of a single charged particle strike, charge collection through drift (b), charge collection through diffusion (c) and the resulting current at the circuit node (d) [70].

When ionizing radiation particles such as alpha particles and heavy ions etc. pass through semiconductor material, e-h pairs are generated along its track (Figure 2.6(a)). A lot of the e-h pairs are recombined if located far away from electric fields. However, if the particle passes through a region with an electric field, such as a reverse biased pn junction, the electrons and and holes are separated and the free carriers are collected by the circuit node represented by the pn junction. In addition to prompt charge collection by the electric field, the ionization track also alters the shape of the electric field, forming a funnel which extends the area of the electric field and enhances the charge collection efficiency. This causes a rapid charge collection by drift, which has a duration in the picoseconds range (Figure 2.6(b)). Although not an initial dominant charge collection mechanism, the free carriers located further away from the electric field are also being collected, but through diffusion (Figure 2.6(c)). Since diffusion is a much slower carrier transport mechanism than drift, the charge collection by diffusion becomes more visible after the charge collection by drift has subsided, and has a duration in the nanoseconds range (for nominal supply voltages). On the circuit level, the particle induced charge collection translates into a current spike, which in turn, results into a temporary voltage spike (Figure 2.6(d)). This temporary voltage spike occurring in an internal circuit node due to a particle hit is classified as an SET.

If an SET occurs internally in sequential circuits such as latches and flip-flops, or memory circuits such as SRAM, the SET may get latched and cause an SEU. Furthermore, SETs can also propagate through combinational logic and potentially get latched by latches or flip-flops, thereby increasing the probability of SEUs. Figure 2.7 shows a DFF realized using standard latches in a master-slave configuration. In a standard latch topology there are two fundamental ways of getting an SEU, both occurring during the window of vulnerability (WOV) [71]. The mechanisms behind SEU occurrence are identical for both the master latch and the slave latch, however, for simplicity, the master latch will be used for describing SEU occurrence in latches.



Figure 2.7: Standard master-slave DFF and illustration of the WOV for a DFF.

A requirement for a particle induced SET to occur is that the particle induced charge collection (Qcoll) is greater than the critical charge (Qcrit) of the node of impact. The critical charge of a node is the required charge to establish a voltage transient larger than the switching threshold of a logic element interconnecting to the node of particle impact. Thereby, given Qcoll > Qcrit, an SEU can occur in a latch when:

1) Particle induced charge collection appears in the latch feedback (nodes *Vb*, *Vc* or *Qm*) when TG1 is off and TG2 is on (during $WOV_{master} - t_{setup (master)}$). The resulting SET propagates through the feedback and replaces the original stored voltage with the value of the SET, creating an SEU.

2) Particle induced charge collection (i.e an SET) appears on the latch input (*D* or *Va*) at the rising edge clkm (during $t_{setup (master)}$), right before TG1 closes). The transient error propagates to node *Vb* through TG1, latching the SET instead of the correct voltage.

In master-slave DFF operation, when clkm is high the master latch is holding the DFF output value (Q) in its feedback, while the slave latch is transparent. On the other hand, when clkm is low the master latch is transparent, while the slave latch is holding the DFF output value (Q) in its feedback. Thereby, given that clkm is high, an SEU would occur in the master latch and be propagated to the slave latch when clkm goes low. When clkm is low, an SEU would occur in the slave latch, meaning that the SEU would last for only half a clock period. Furthermore, a DFF is also susceptible to SETs on clkm. For example, if an SET occurs at clkm after rising edge of clkm, and after the data input (D) has settled to a new value which is different from when clkm first went high, the new value at the data input would get latched, creating an SEU.

More information on how SETs and SEUs occur in standard non-radiation tolerant DFFs and radiation tolerant DFFs is given in Paper III and Paper IV.

2.2.4 Soft Error Dependence on Supply Voltage

Ever since the early adaptation of the Qcrit concept [72], in 1978, it was apparent that the the soft error sensitivity increases with decreasing supply voltage. Already back then it was predicted that the soft error sensitivity will increase with technology and supply voltage down-scaling [73]. Consequently, supply voltage scaling has been investigated as a means for reducing the soft error sensitivity, by increasing the supply voltage of critical components [74]. However, since the technology scaling was inevitable, identifying the future challenges imposed by reduced supply voltages was also an important research area [75, 76]. As the supply voltages have scaled down, research efforts have led to the incorporation of error-correcting code (ECC) in radiation tolerant memory design [73, 77] as well as circuit-level and layout-level soft error mitigation techniques such as TMR [9, 78], dual redundancy [11], spatial hardening (e.g., charge sharing mitigation) and temporal hardening [13, 14].

As a first step towards describing the soft error dependence on supply voltage, we can look at the relationship between Qcrit and the electrical parameters, given by (2.18) (based on [79]):

$$Qcrit = C_n \cdot V_{trip} + I_r(V) \cdot t_{trip}$$
(2.18)

where, C_n is the total node capacitance and V_{trip} is the voltage swing required to produce an SET or an SEU, $I_r(V)$ is the restoration current (equivalent to the current drive) of the interconnecting transistor, which is dependent on the voltage across the transistor, and t_{trip} is time required until an SET or an SEU occurs. When determining Qcrit for an SET, t_{trip} is the time required for the circuit node to charge up to the switching threshold of a logic element interconnecting to the node of particle impact. When determining Qcrit for an SEU, t_{trip} is the time required for the memory node to flip. Since technology scaling entails the reduction of nodal capacitance (C_n) and supply voltage reduction entails reduction of switching threshold (V_{trip}) , it becomes evident that these two factors contribute to decreased Qcrit and thereby increased soft error sensitivity. Additionally, as seen in Chapter 2.1.1, reducing the supply voltage also reduces the current drive of the transistor, which reduces $I_r(V)$ and thereby causes a further decrease in Qcrit. Studies have shown that technology scaling alone (from 350 nm to 50 nm) has contributed to a 18x decrease of Qcrit in latches [80, 81]. Supply voltage scaling, on the other hand, has an even more adverse effect on Qcrit. By scaling the supply voltage from 1 V to 0.5 V in the 65 nm CMOS process used Paper IV, Qcrit is reduced by a factor of 9x. By scaling the supply voltage from 1 V to 0.18 V, Qcrit is reduced by a factor of 93x. Although the Qcrit methodology serves as convenient method for describing the radiation tolerance of a circuit or a circuit node, other effects such as charge sharing, SET pulse widths and *charge collection efficiency* also influence the radiation tolerance, especially in circuits employing radiation hardening techniques.

Both charge collection efficiency and the duration of the SET pulse widths are influenced by supply voltage scaling. Since the supply voltage has an direct impact on the strength of the electric field, charge collection efficiency will therefore also be affected. As seen in Chapter 2.2.2, the charge collection via drift is proportional to the strength of the electric field, indicating that charge collection via drift is reduced with decreasing supply voltage. This leads to the total charge collected as a result of a charged particle hit to be reduced by orders of magnitude, if the supply voltage is scaled down sufficiently (down to the subthreshold region) [82]. Furthermore, reducing the supply voltage also reduces the impact of Parasitic bipolar effect due to reduced voltage across the pn junctions in the transistors, making parasitc bipolare devices less efficient, leading to further reduction of the collected charge [82, 83]. On the other hand, reduction of the supply voltage also reduces the current drive of the transistors by up to several orders of magnitude, which contributes to slower recovery of the affected node and ultimately leads to increased SET pulse widths. By scaling the supply voltage from 1.2 V to 0.2 V, it was observed (using device simulation) that a reduction in the collected charge by 3 orders of magnitude, a reduction in the current drive by 6 orders of magnitude, which resulted in an increase in SET pulse widths by 3 orders of magnitude, for LET = $100 \text{ MeV-cm}^2/\text{mg}$ [82]. Additionally, the SET pulse width dependence on LET was studied in [84], showing that the LET dependence decreases as the the supply voltage scales down. At a supply voltage of 0.2 V, there was no difference in the full width half rail (FWHR) SET pulse with caused by LET = $1 \text{ MeV-cm}^2/\text{mg}$ and LET = $100 \text{ MeV-cm}^2/\text{mg}$.

Another supply voltage dependent mechanism which affects the soft error sensitivity is *charge sharing* [62, 85]. Charge sharing is when multiple nodes collect the charge generated by a single charged particle hit. When a charged particle strikes a sensitive area on the die, charge is generated in a radial proximity of the actual impact location. In addition to the struck transistor collecting the charge, also the adjacent transistors may collect portions of the generated charge, given short distance between adjacent transistors and high enough particle LET. Charge sharing mitigation is important when designing radiation tolerant circuits which incorporate redundancy. For example, TMR would be inefficient if 2 out of 3 memory nodes

experience charge sharing. Therefore, redundant nodes must have sufficient separation in order to mitigate charge sharing. When the supply voltage scales down, the adjacent nodes become more sensitive to charge sharing due to reduced Qcrit. As a result, the increased charge sharing sensitivity needs to be taken into account when designing redundancy-based radiation tolerant circuits which are aimed at operating at a wide supply voltage range.

Despite charge sharing being a potentially harmful charge collection phenomenon, charge sharing can also be exploited for increasing the single-event tolerance. One example is the layout principle called "Layout Design through Error Aware Positioning" (LEAP) [12, 86]. By using the LEAP principle, charge sharing between adjacent transistors cancels (partially or fully) the overall effect of the single event in the circuit. This is enabled by the transistors opposite reaction to the charge collection as a result of an particle hit. Recently, preliminary studies have shown that the LEAP principle provides increased SEU tolerance in supply voltage scaled DFFs [87].

Another single event mechanism exploiting charge sharing is *pulse quenching* [88]. Pulse quenching describes the effect of SET pulse width reduction as a result of charge sharing between adjacent transistors. For example, given two series coupled inverters, an ions strike at the first inverter will result in an SET with a pulse width proportional to the ion LET and that SET would propagate to the input of the second inverter. However, if the charge generated by the ion strike is also collected by the second inverter, the second inverter experiences a delayed charge collection. This delayed charge collection in the second inverter negates the SET from the first inverter and can thereby reduce the resulting SET pulse width at the output of the second inverter. Pulse quenching in conjunction with supply voltage scaling was studied in [82], showing that pulse quenching has the most noticeable effect at nominal supply voltage and for high LET. Nevertheless, as a result of pulse quenching, the SET pulse width as well as the LET dependence of the SET pulse width decreased at all supply voltages. On the other hand, Ahlbin et.al. [89] showed that pulse quenching was most noticeable at supply voltages between 0.7 V and 0.5 V, while no pulse quenching was observed at supply voltages above 0.8 V. Both these studies indicate that pulse quenching can be effective at several supply voltages, given that pulse quenching conditions (propagation delay and transistor spacing, charge collection efficiency, etc.) are met. However, the effectiveness of pulse quenching may vary when covering a wide range of supply voltages, due to large variations in propagation delay and charge collection efficiency.

In this thesis, the SEU mitigation efficiency of DFFs employing TMR, DICE, temporal-, spatial-, and drive strength hardening is investigated at a supply voltage range between 0.18 V and 1 V, using heavy ion irradiation with LET = $5.8 - 68.8 \text{ MeV-cm}^2/\text{mg}$. In Paper III, the SEU mitigation efficiency of temporal- and spatial hardening is examined in a temporally redundant DFF topology. As shown in [82], by scaling down the supply voltage, the delay of CMOS circuits increases at a faster rate than the SET pulse width. Consequently, temporal redundancy is an interesting SEU mitigation technique at low supply voltages since the performance penalty induced by SET filters may be lower at reduced supply voltages than at nominal supply voltages. In Paper IV, the SEU mitigation efficiency of the commonly used hardening techniques TMR, DICE and temporal redundancy are investigated. The SEU mitigation efficiency of the hardening is also presented.

Chapter 3

Summary of paper contributions

This chapter presents summaries of each of the paper contributions of this thesis. The paper contributions include subthreshold to above threshold level shifter design (Paper I), characterization of the proton beam at OCL (Paper II), and the design and radiation tolerance characterization of DFF topologies aimed at operating at a wide supply voltage range for optimizing powerand energy consumption (Paper III and Paper IV). In addition to summaries of the paper contributions, supplementary information is also given in this chapter for some of the papers. The purpose of the supplementary content is to provide further information on the topics covered in the papers, and to add information that is relevant to the thesis (e.g., information that did not fit the page limit of the papers).

3.1 Paper I : Low-power subthreshold to above threshold level shifters in 90 nm and 65 nm process

3.1.1 Introduction

Many low power applications require ICs to be flexible in terms of the trade-off between power consumption and performance. In order to achieve such flexibility, methods such as dynamic frequency scaling (DFS) and dynamic voltage scaling (DVS) are often used. Additionally, ICs can also utilize MSV domains, where low power sections of the ICs are supplied by a low supply voltage (VDDL), and where high performance sections are supplied by a high supply voltage (VDDH). MSV domains are also commonly used in AVS schemes for managing the impact of process-, voltage- and temperature (PVT) variations, and in order to interface the different supply voltage domains, level shifters are required.

Paper I [21] (see reprint on p. 55) presents a level shifter topology aimed at converting subthreshold signals to above threshold signals. Conventional level shifters are not suited for converting subthreshold signals as they suffer from an uneven pull-up/down ratio. This is due to the conventional level shifter having weak pull-down transistors, which are controlled by subthreshold signals, and strong pull-up transistors, which are controlled by above threshold signals.

In order to mitigate the uneven pull-up/down ratio, the proposed level shifter uses multithreshold CMOS (MTCMOS) design technique. The weak pull-down transistors are replaced with low threshold voltage (LVT) transistors, while the strong pull-up transistors are replaced with high threshold voltage (HVT) transistors. Furthermore, diode-connected and off-biased PMOS transistors are utilized in the pull-up paths, thereby limiting the current and making it possible to optimize the pull-up/down ratio for the intended digital input voltage range.

3.1.2 Summary of results

Two versions of the proposed level shifter were designed in a 90 nm bulk CMOS process, one for high speed (MDCVSHS) and one for low power (MDCVSLP). Additionally, one version was also designed in a 65 nm bulk CMOS process (MDCVS65). All the level shifters were extensively verified across process- and mismatch variations. The MDCVS65 was also verified using a temperature range between -40 $^{\circ}$ C and 150 $^{\circ}$ C.

The MDCVSHS level shifter achieved a propagation delay of 32 ns, energy consumption per transition of 17 fJ and static power consumption 2.5 nW, while converting 180 mV digital input signals to 1 V digital output signals. The transistors in the MDCVSLP version of the level shifter were sized to reduce the static power consumption of the MDCVSHS level shifter. The MDCVSLP version achieved a propagation delay of 120 ns, energy consumption per transition of 21 fJ and static power consumption 1 nW, under the same input and output conditions as the MDCVSHS level shifter.

Since the 65 nm version of the level shifter (MDCVS65) was designed using a low power process, the threshold voltages of the 65 nm transistors were generally higher than the threshold voltages of the 90 nm transistors. As a result, lower static power consumption was achieved at the expense of increased minimum input voltage. The MDCVS65 level shifter performs with a propagation delay of 64 ns, energy consumption per transition of 23 fJ and static power consumption 84 pW, while converting 350 mV digital input signals to 1.2 V digital output signals.

All level shifters are designed with sleep-mode and isolation capability while making use of a single dual-height cell physical implementation strategy.
3.2 Paper II :Proton beam characterization at Oslo Cyclotron Laboratory for radiation testing of electronic devices

3.2.1 Introduction

Electronic devices utilized in space applications are often exposed to various types of ionizing radiation which can both cause permanent damage to the device and/or cause the devices to malfunction. Since protons are one of the main radiation sources in space, accelerated proton testing is an important part of radiation assurance for electronic devices. Having access to such irradiation facilities is therefore of great advantage for space related research activities conducted at a research institute.

Since the University of Oslo has a cyclotron with a proton beam, work was initiated for evaluating its beam properties for the purpose of using the beam for radiation testing of ICs. Paper II [55] (see reprint on p. 66) presents the proton beam characterization, with focus on determining the accuracy of the proton flux and fluence, as well as investigating methods for beam-to-target alignment. The methods used for the beam characterizations are also evaluated for the purpose of providing dosimetry during radiation testing. This work was conducted using 30 MeV protons, with a future goal in mind of using proton energies between 1 MeV to 30 MeV. Within this energy range, it is especially the lower part (1 MeV - 2 MeV) which is of high interest for radiation testing of both contemporary and future CMOS circuits, due to proton direct ionization being high in this particular energy range.

3.2.2 Summary of results

The proton beam characterization provided initial insight in the beam properties of the proton beam at the Oslo Cyclotron Laboratory (OCL). The flux and fluence were characterized by utilizing two particle detectors, placed on the outskirts of the beam line, which measured the scattered protons. Prior to each irradiation run, the particle detectors need to be calibrated. During calibration, a Faraday cup was placed in the center of the beam line for calibrating the ratio of direct protons detected by the Faraday cup to the scattered protons detected by the particle detectors. For calibration of the particle detectors, it was found that calibration runs of 240 s were sufficient for reducing the axial gain error (i.e., the uncertainty of the detector calibration) to 1.22 %. After calibration, the Faraday cup can be removed, and a DUT can be inserted for irradiation. The detectors can then be used for monitoring the on-line flux. In Paper II, the on-line flux was monitored with 40 second intervals.

In order to determine the beam-to-target alignment, a beam profile measurement method was utilized. The proposed method makes use of dosimeter film, which is sensitive to radiation dose, which in turn is proportional to proton intensity. By utilizing the dosimeter film in conjunction with a collimator, the location of the DUT can be located in the beam profile. The location of the DUT was identified by comparing the dosimeter films in front and behind the collimator. Furthermore, a more accurate assessment of the average flux at the DUT could also be made since the location of the DUT in the beam profile could be identified. During beam profile measurements, it was discovered that it may be difficult to align a potential DUT to the center of the beam. Measurements showed 23 % lower average flux observed at the DUT, compared

to the average flux observed at the center of the beam.

Although the particle detectors and the dosimeter film provide the means of average flux measurements, the method is not suitable for accurate on-line flux measurements at the DUT, due to the need of processing the dosimeter film after each irradiation run. Since the dosimeter film needs to be processed after each run, temporal resolution of the flux is lost, and only the average flux (fluence/irradiation time) can be derived form the detector counts and the dosimeter film processing.

Beam stability characterization was also performed. Here, it was discovered that the beam intensity variation can have and relative standard deviation of 4.78 %. Furthermore, it was also discovered that the beam tends to slightly drift in space.

Finally, preliminary electrical tests were performed using low voltage digital CMOS circuits operated in the subthreshold region ($V_{\rm DD} = 0.35$ V). The tests showed that the CMOS circuits were susceptible to the noise in the cyclotron environment, which was sufficient to cause erroneous behavior in the circuits.

3.3 Paper III : Supply Voltage Dependency on the Single Event Upset Susceptibility of Temporal Dual-Feedback Flip-Flops in a 90 nm Bulk CMOS Process

3.3.1 Introduction

With the continuous scaling of CMOS technology and with an increasing demand for low power consumption, CMOS devices will be required to operate at much lower supply voltages than in the past. Terrestrial applications, such as portable devices, battery powered devices, IoT gadgets etc., have greatly benefited from CMOS technology scaling and low power CMOS design techniques. Since many spacecraft utilize solar power as their main source of power, it is therefore important to investigate the radiation tolerance of supply voltage scaled CMOS circuits in order to increase the power efficiency of the circuits utilized in space applications.

DFFs are one of the most important sequential building blocks used for realizing digital functionality in ICs. In Paper III [56] (see reprint on p. 73), four radiation tolerant DFF topologies are investigated in terms of their radiation tolerance against heavy ions, across a wide supply voltage range (0.18 V to 1 V). The DFFs have been designed and fabricated in a low-power commercial 90-nm bulk CMOS process and were tested using heavy ions with LET between $8.6 \text{ MeV-cm}^2/\text{mg}$ and $53.7 \text{ MeV-cm}^2/\text{mg}$. Three of the TDF (Temporal Dual-Feedback) DFFs employ a proposed temporal hardening topology while the forth DFF is based on the DICE topology. The proposed topology is presented in detail with charge injection simulations, and the impact temporal and spatial hardening has on the SEU sensitivity is analyzed. Furthermore, a performance comparison of the DFFs i performed and an evaluation of potential energy consumption savings offered by supply voltage scaling is also presented.

3.3.2 Summary of results

In this work, supply voltages of 0.5 V and below were of highest interest since it was expected that the TDF DFFs would exhibit low radiation tolerance due to short SET filter delay at $V_{DDL} = 1V$. The highest radiation tolerance achieved in this work was by a TDF DFF, which achieved an SEU cross-section below $1.9 \cdot 10^{-10} \text{cm}^2/\text{bit}$ (no SEUs detected) at $V_{DDL} = 0.5V$, $4 \cdot 10^{-10} \text{cm}^2/\text{bit}$ at $V_{DDL} = 0.25V$, and $2 \cdot 10^{-9} \text{cm}^2/\text{bit}$ at $V_{DDL} = 0.18V$. The general observation was that the SEU sensitivity increases as the supply voltage decreases. A comparative study of temporal- and spatial hardening showed that temporal hardening (i.e., longer SET filter delay) is a more efficient SEU mitigation technique than spatial hardening (i.e., wider sensitive node spacing) for the TDF DFFs at $V_{DDL} = 0.5V$. As the supply voltage decreases and the LET increases, the impact of charge sharing becomes more dominant, making temporal hardening less efficient and spatial hardening more important. By increasing the sensitive node spacing, a higher radiation tolerance is achieved at low supply voltages, given that the SET filter delay is long enough to filter out the occurring SETs.

In terms of potential energy consumption savings, when scaling the supply voltage from 1 V down to 0.5 V, 0.25 V and 0.18 V, the proposed DFFs achieve at least -72 %, -92.5 % and -95 % (respectively) reduction in energy per transition compared to a DICE DFF when operated

at a supply voltage of 1 V.

Although the first prototype of the TDF DFF showed low SEU sensitivity, particularly at $V_{\rm DDL} = 0.5V$, further investigation is needed. Further work includes exploring the SEU dependence on angled hits, reducing the area, improving the performance and improving the SEU tolerance at $V_{\rm DDL} = 1V$. These aspect are looked into in Paper IV.

3.3.3 Supplementary content: SET filter delay measurements

In Paper III, Table II, the feedback delay of TDFCS is only slightly longer (4% - 8 %) than that of the TDF4D. Such a small increase in delay does not match the improvements in SEU cross-section offered by the TDFCS compared to TDF4D. Therefore, it is suspected that for the prototype IC used during irradiation, the SET filter delay of the TDFCS was in fact relatively longer than that of the TDF4D. The reason behind this assumption is that the delay values in Table II are based on post-layout simulations which do not account for noise sources and process variations. In reality, the bias node *biasN* was coupled to V_{DDL} using a long cable, which made the bias signal susceptible to noise. Any noise signal which would drive the the bias node *biasN* down, would also result in driving the bias node *biasP* up, causing an increase in the delay. When operated in the subthreshold region, the delay becomes even more sensitive to noise due to the subthreshold current sensitivity (as shown in Chapter 2.1.1). Moreover, process- and mismatch variations can cause additional shifts in the device parameters, resulting in large delay variations, especially when subthreshold operation is taken into account (discussed in Chapter 2.1.2).



Figure 3.1: Illustration of the test structures used for delay measurements.

Based on the suspicions described above, the delay of the current starved inverter delay element (CSD) and the delay of a delay element composed of two inverters (2D) was investigated¹.

¹Measurements were performed February 12th, 2017.

The prototype IC had a test structure which consisted of these two delay elements (shown in Figure 3.1). Figure 3.2 shows the measurement results for $V_{DDL} = 0.25V$ and biasN = 0.25V. By comparing the delay in Table II (Paper III) to the delay in Figure 3.2, the 2D delay is 1.45x longer than predicted by post-layout simulations and the CSD delay is 3.97x longer than predicted by post-layout simulations. By extrapolating the measurement results of the 2D delay to the 4D delay (as in the feedback delay of TDF4D), the 4D delay is only 1.03x longer than predicted by post-layout simulations. This confirms that the SET filter delay of TDFCS was significantly longer than that of the TDF4D. Based on the delay measurements, the feedback delay of TDFCS was ~650 ns, while the feedback delay of TDF4D was ~200 ns, at $V_{DDL} = 0.25V$. The feedback delay of the TDF8D can also be extrapolated form these results, resulting in ~400 ns, meaning that the feedback delay of TDFCS was also longer than that of the TDF8D at $V_{DDL} = 0.25V$.

Also shown in Figure 3.2 is that biasN is ~0.225 V at the IC pin, even though the applied voltage is 0.25 V. This voltage drop also contributes to increased delay in CSD delay element. Figure 3.3 shows a scenario where $V_{DDL} = 0.25V$ and biasN = 0.5V. It can be observed that the delay of CSD is reduced by almost a factor 2 compared to when biasN = 0.25V. By setting $biasN > V_{DDL}$, the bias circuit receives a better controlled input voltage, resulting in a reduction in the CSD delay.

The delay was also measured at $V_{DDL} = 0.18V$ and $V_{DDL} = 0.5V$, where the same trends were observed as for $V_{DDL} = 0.25V$, meaning that the feedback delay of TDFCS is longer than that of TDF4D and TDF8D.

Taking the delay measurements into consideration, the conclusions presented in Paper III are still valid: Temporal hardening has an increasing impact on the SEU sensitivity of the proposed DFF with increasing supply voltage and decreasing LET. Spatial hardening has an increasing impact on the SEU sensitivity of the proposed DFF with decreasing supply voltage and increasing LET.



Figure 3.2: Delay of 2D and CSD at $V_{\rm DDL}=0.25V$ and ${\rm bias}N=0.25V.$



Figure 3.3: Delay of 2D and CSD at $V_{\rm DDL}=0.25V$ and ${\rm bias}N=0.5V.$

3.4 Paper IV : Heavy Ion Characterization of Temporal-, Dualand Triple Redundant Flip-Flops Across a Wide Supply Voltage Range in a 65 nm Bulk CMOS Process

3.4.1 Introduction

Paper IV [57] (see reprint on p. 85) aims at furthering the research conducted in Paper III [56], by testing and comparing a wider range of DFF hardening techniques. For this purpose, five radiation tolerant DFFs, employing temporal-, dual- and triple redundancy were designed and fabricated in a low-power commercial 65 nm bulk CMOS process. The radiation tolerance of the hardened DFFs is compared to the radiation tolerance of a standard, non-radiation tolerant DFF.

The DFF topologies, layout and sensitive node spacing are presented in detail. In this work, three temporal redundant DFFs are used, where two of the DFFs utilize current starved inverter based delays for SET filtering, and one DFF utilizes inverter based delays for SET filtering. The two first DFFs (TDFCS/TDFCSLT) offer a performance improvement compared to the proposed DFF topology presented in [56], while the latter DFF (TDF) is identical to the most radiation tolerant DFF (TDF8D) in [56], for comparison. Additionally, a DICE DFF and a TMR DFF are also examined. The SEU tolerance of the DFF topologies is evaluated at supply voltage range of 0.18 V to 1 V, using heavy ions with LET between $5.1 \,\mathrm{MeV}\text{-cm}^2/\mathrm{mg}$ and $99.1 \,\mathrm{MeV}\text{-cm}^2/\mathrm{mg}$.

3.4.2 Summary of results

The results show that radiation tolerant DFFs offer 14x to 1328x improvement in the SEU sensitivity compared to a standard DFF, depending on the supply voltage, heavy ion LET and angle of incidence. Temporal hardening showed to be an efficient SEU mitigation strategy at supply voltages between 1 V and 0.5 V, given that the SET filtering delay is sufficiently high. However, as supply voltage scales below 0.5 V, the SEU mitigation efficiency decreases due to reduced SET recovery efficiency. Additionally, results show that utilizing high drive strength components in temporal redundant DFFs can offer an improvement in the SEU rate of 3x to 112x over temporal redundant DFFs utilizing standard drive strength components, for supply voltages of 0.5 V and below.

Hardening techniques such as the DICE can also be efficient SEU mitigation techniques at supply voltages between 1 V and 0.5 V, however, sensitive node spacing showed to have a major impact on the SEU rate with decreasing supply voltage and with increasing LET. At the lowest supply voltage (0.18 V), the TMR DFF showed the best SEU tolerance among the tested DFFs. Thus, the indication is that employing three independent storage elements may be a more efficient SEU mitigation strategy at very low supply voltages than being reliant on state restoration (DICE) or SET recovery/filtering (TDF, TDFCS and TDFCSLT).

3.4.3 Supplementary content: SER improvement offered by RT DFFs

In Paper IV, the soft error rate (SER) improvement offered by the radiation tolerant (RT) DFFs compared to the standard (STD) non-RT DFF (C2M DFF in Paper IV) was shown only for $LET = 13.9 \text{ MeV} \cdot \text{cm}^2/\text{mg}$ and $LET = 68.8 \text{ MeV} \cdot \text{cm}^2/\text{mg}$. In order to evaluate the SER improvement based on the entire LET spectrum used in Paper IV, and based on a typical radiation environment, (3.1) may be used.

$$SER = \int_{LET_{min}}^{LET_{max}} cs(LET) \cdot \Phi(LET) \, dLET \tag{3.1}$$

where LET_{min} is the minimum LET, LET_{max} is the maximum LET, cs(LET) is the SEU cross-section of a DFF as a function of LET and $\Phi(LET)$ is the differential LET spectrum. The differential LET spectrum may be acquired through numerical differentiation of the integral LET spectrum (such as the ones shown in Chapter 2.2.1). The SER improvement offered by the RT DFFs compared to the STD DFF is given by (3.2).

$$SER_{STD/RT} = \frac{SER_{STD}}{SER_{RT}}$$
(3.2)



Figure 3.4: SER improvement offered by the RT DFFs compared to the STD DFF as a function of V_{DD} .

Figure 3.4 shows $SER_{STD/RT}$ as a function of V_{DD} , for LET = 5.8 – 68.8 MeV- cm²/mg and for a GCR solar minimum LET spectrum. The upper bound of the 95 % confidence interval of the SEU cross-section is used as cs(LET) input for (3.1). From Figure 3.4, the DICE is the most radiation tolerant DFF when taking the supply voltage range between 0.25 V and 1 V into consideration. The DICE achieves 121x, 600x and 345x SER improvement compared to the STD DFF at $V_{DD} = 0.25V$, $V_{DD} = 0.5V$ and $V_{DD} = 1V$, respectively. The TDFCS* DFFs achieve >120x SER improvement compared to the STD DFF in the supply voltage range between 0.25 V and 1 V, depending on the configuration (SET filter delay, LVT transistors vs. standard threshold voltage (SVT) transistors). At $V_{DD} = 0.25V$, the TDFCSLT_Vb² achieves an SER improvement of 141x, slightly higher than the DICE. At $V_{DD} = 0.18V$, the TMR shows the highest improvement, achieving 55x SER improvement compared to the STD DFF. The SER improvement offered by the TDF DFF was generally lower than that of the other RT DFFs.

It should be noted that the results in Figure 3.4 are based on the radiation data available in Paper IV. Since the DICE, TDF and TMR had more irradiation runs than the TDFCS* DFFs, the DICE, TDF and TMR gain an advantage because their upper limit of the 95 % confidence interval, for when no SEUs are detected, is lower than that of the TDFCS* DFFs. Moreover, by including ions with LET < $5.8 \text{ MeV} \cdot \text{cm}^2/\text{mg}$, the results in Figure 3.4 may be altered. For example, if the SEU cross-section of the STD DFF decreases faster than the SEU cross-section of the RT DFFs, with decreasing LET, the SER improvement offered by the RT DFFs will decrease because there is a higher abundance of ions with LET < $5.8 \text{ MeV} \cdot \text{cm}^2/\text{mg}$ in the GCR spectrum. For the same reason, the radiation data in Paper IV does not provide the necessary information for performing good SER predictions since the LET spectrum below $5.8 \text{ MeV} \cdot \text{cm}^2/\text{mg}$ was not investigated, and since the DFF SEU sensitivity to tilt- and roll-angles was assessed only for 30-degree and 45-degree tilt. Therefore, the results in Figure 3.4 are meant to illustrate the SER improvement offered by the RT DFFs compared to the STD DFF, specifically for LET = $5.8 - 68.8 \text{ MeV} \cdot \text{cm}^2/\text{mg}$.

3.4.4 Supplementary content: Energy consumption comparison

In Paper IV, there was limited focus on the performance of the evaluated DFF topologies because the investigation of the radiation tolerance of primary concern. In order to supplement the findings in Paper IV, an energy consumption comparison is included in this thesis for the sake of assessing the potential benefits offered by supply voltage scaling.

The energy consumption comparison of the DFFs in Paper IV is based on post-layout simulations at a temperature of 25 °C. For each of the DFFs, the simulation includes the DFF and a combinational logic path, which model worst-case path delay in a synchronous system (e.g., a pipeline or an finite-state machine (FSM)). V_{DD} was scaled from 1 V to 0.18 V. No process and mismatch variations were taken into consideration, however, a somewhat over-exaggerated worst-case logic path delay of 60 inverter gates was used to compensate for the lack of variation. The activity factor was 0.1. The energy consumption is monitored of the DFFs only.

Figure 3.5 shows the energy per cycle of the DFFs. Only a subset of the DFF configurations are included. Several of the DFF configurations with $V_b < V_{DD}$ (TDFCSLT_0V3, TDFCSLT_0V2, TDFCS_0V2, TDFCS_0V15 and TDFCSLT_0V15) are not included due to their limited impact on the SEU sensitivity. Given that these configurations were plotted, their energy consumption would be similar to TDFCS and TDFCSLT for appropriate V_{DD} settings. This can be observed in TDFCS_0V3, which is plotted for $V_{DD} = 0.5V - 0.18V$.

²TDFCSLT_Vb is equivalent to the TDFCSLT_0V2 in Paper IV, when $V_{DD} = 0.25V$.



Figure 3.5: Energy per cycle of the DFFs in Paper IV.

From Figure 3.5 it is evident that the RT DFFs have a higher energy consumption than a standard STD DFF. All the RT DFFs incorporate some form of redundancy which requires a higher transistor count than what is required in a STD DFF. As a result, both the switching and the leakage energy increases in the RT DFFs. Furthermore, the MEP is also affected, depending on the DFF, where the DFFs with higher leakage have a MEP higher in the V_{DD} -range than DFFs with lower leakage.

Figure 3.6 shows the energy per cycle comparison between the RT DFFs and an STD DFF. The RT DFFs consume between 2.2x to 7.4x more energy than an STD DFF, depending on V_{DD} and RT DFF topology. The lowest energy consumption penalty is achieved by TDFCS, followed by TDFCSLT (for $V_{DD} > 0.35V$) and DICE. The TDFCS and TDFCSLT have an advantage over the DICE because they incorporate fewer pull-up/pull-down paths and more transistor stacking than the DICE, leading to lower energy consumption. The TDF DFF consumes the highest energy due to high transistor count and due to the inverter based delay elements. The TMR has also high energy consumption due to employing a high degree of redundancy. In the subthreshold region ($V_{DD} < 0.4V$), the energy consumption of the TDF DFF, high path delay in combination with high P_{leak} in the DFF topology dominate the E_{leak} contribution. Similarly, in the case of the TDFCSLT, the utilization of LVT transistors contributes to high P_{leak} , which in combination with high path delay increases E_{leak} .

Figure 3.7 shows how much energy savings can be achieved in the RT DFFs by scaling their V_{DD} compared to an STD DFF operating at $V_{DD} = 1V$. By scaling V_{DD} down to 0.65 V to 0.5 V, the RT DFFs achieve the same energy efficiency as the STD DFF. For the purpose of narrowing the discussion on energy savings, only the most radiation tolerant DFFs from Paper IV are considered. Recalling from Chapter 3.4.3, the DICE was the most radiation tolerant DFF when considering the supply voltage range between 0.25 V and 1 V and the TMR was



Figure 3.6: Energy per cycle of RT DFFs compared to the STD DFF vs. V_{DD} .

the most radiation tolerant at $V_{DD} = 0.18V$. Given that V_{DD} is scaled down to 0.5 V and 0.25 V, the DICE is ~1.4x and ~4.1x more energy efficient than a STD DFF operated at 1 V. At $V_{DD} = 0.18V$, the impact of E_{leak} reduces the benefits of scaling down the supply voltage, leading to TMR DFF being only ~1.9x more energy efficient than the STD DFF. Based on these observations, it is safe to say that supply voltage scaling can enable the RT DFFs to operate with higher energy efficiency than the STD DFF (operated at $V_{DD} = 1V$), while simultaneously providing higher radiation tolerance.

So far we have looked at the energy savings that can be achieved in RT DFFs compared to STD DFFs. However, supply voltage scaling can enable even higher energy savings when RT DFFs are compared to RT DFFs. Figure 3.8 shows the amount of energy savings can be achieved in the RT DFFs by scaling their V_{DD} compared to a DICE DFF operating at $V_{DD} = 1V$. By scaling the supply voltage to 0.5 V and 0.25 V, the DICE DFF is ~3.9x and ~12x more energy efficient than a DICE operated at $V_{DD} = 1V$. As seen previously, E_{leak} limits the energy savings at $V_{DD} = 0.18V$, nevertheless, the TMR achieves ~5.5x lower energy consumption than a DICE operated at $V_{DD} = 1V$.

While taking the aforementioned simulation constraints into consideration, RT DFFs can reduce the energy consumption by a factor of 12x by scaling the supply voltage down to the MEP. Even higher energy savings are possible for higher activity factor and shorter worstcase delay paths. On the other hand, reduced activity factor and longer worst-case delay paths increase the impact of E_{leak} , reducing the benefit of scaling down the supply voltage. In other words, the energy savings are dependent both on the implementation and operating conditions such as operating frequency.



Figure 3.7: Energy savings of RT DFFs compared to the STD DFF @ $V_{DD} = 1V$.



Figure 3.8: Energy savings of RT DFFs compared to the DICE DFF @ $V_{DD} = 1V$.

Chapter 4

Discussion

4.1 Subthreshold to Above Threshold Level Shifters in 90 nm and 65 nm CMOS

Supply voltage scaling has remained a central topic within the field of low-power CMOS design. Accompanying this trend is also the continued research on level shifters as they are an indispensable part of ICs employing MSV domains [90, 91]. The level shifters presented in Paper I were designed to offer a trade-off between speed, power- and energy consumption. This was achieved through a combined utilization of MTCMOS, diode-connected PMOS, off-biased PMOS transistors and transistor sizing. By utilizing transistor sizing, a certain optimization range can be achieved and increased static power may be traded for reduced propagation delay (e.g., MDCVSLP vs MDSVSHS). MTCMOS, diode-connected PMOS and off-biased PMOS transistors help with optimizing the contention between the pull-up and pull-down ratio and thereby also contribute to reducing contention-induced energy consumption. However, diodeconnected PMOS and especially off-biased PMOS do infer additional propagation delay. The off-biased PMOS transistors limit the pull-up network to being driven by leakage current and therefore it is important to choose both the appropriate transistor type and size to obtain the desired delay, power/energy consumption and VDDL/VDDH scalability.

When compared to some of the similar recently published level shifter topologies in 90 nm and 65 nm CMOS process technologies [92, 93, 94], the proposed level shifter topology shows comparable and often lower energy- and static power consumption. However, the proposed level shifter topology does generally exhibit somewhat higher propagation delay compared to similar works. The higher delay in the level shifters in Paper I is not necessarily a limitation, especially since the level shifter delay is comparable to the delay of a subthreshold logic gate. In a typical MSV scenario where a signal path consists of logic operated at both subthreshold and superthreshold logic delay. For example, given a subthreshold and superthreshold logic delay. For example, given a subthreshold and superthreshold logic delay. For example, given a subthreshold and superthreshold logic depth of >10 SVT gates, MDCVSLP as interfacing level shifter, the level shifter contributes to less than 13 % of the total delay. Furthermore, if MDCVSLP was changed with MDCVSHS, the level shifter delay contribution would be less than 5 %. In other words, for subthreshold logic depth of > 10 gates, the level shifter topology in Paper I is well suited, however, for smaller logic depths, a faster level shifter topology may be better suited.

4.2 **Proton Beam Characterization at OCL**

Having easy access to a radiation facility is a major benefit to researchers working within the field of radiation effects. Therefore, proton beam characterization was performed at OCL as a first step towards providing a radiation test facility for our low-power, radiation tolerant IC design activities at the University of Oslo. As part of this work, methods for on-line flux measurements and beam-to-target alignment were investigated. The beam characterization showed that the combined utilization of plastic scintillator detectors and dosimeter film provide means of on-line flux monitoring and determination of DUT location in the beam. However, the flux at DUT and the DUT location in the beam could not be determined until after the dosimeter film has been processed, which is only possible after an irradiation run has been completed. This means that only the average flux (fluence/irradiation time) at the DUT can be extracted by using this method. Furthermore, using this method for dosimetry purposes during irradiation testing has its limitations since the fluence at the DUT can only be determined after the dosimeter film has been processed. Post-processing of the dosimeter film showed (Fig. 5 in Paper II) that is was difficult to achieve good beam-to-target alignment due to the beam profile being relatively narrow. The average flux at the DUT was 23 % lower than the average flux at the beam center, and that the average on-line flux measured by the detectors only, was 33 % lower than the average flux at the DUT.

The methods used in Paper II for measuring the flux and the beam profile have previously been used at other facilities. For example, particle detectors measuring scattered protons have been used for flux measurements at the Radiation Effects Facility at Texas A&M University (TAMU)¹, and dosimeter film has been used by the TRIUMF Proton Irradiation Facility [95] for beam profile measurements. In Paper II, only two particle detectors were used in comparison to the four particle detectors which are used at the TAMU facility. At least four detectors are necessary for detecting spatial beam drifts. With only two horizontally aligned detectors in use, the beam can drift in the vertical direction and thereby completely miss the DUT during an irradiation run.

By using the characterization setup described in Paper II, the beam intensity was found to vary with a relative standard deviation of 4.78 %, which results in 24 % when 5 standard deviations are considered. The horizontal drift appeared to be much smaller than the drift in beam intensity, as shown in Fig. 7 in Paper II. Even though the vertical drift could not be monitored by the detectors, the vertical drift was assumed to be similar to the horizontal drift, which is confirmed by the uniform beam profile (Fig. 3 and Fig. 6 in Paper II). The impact of spatial beam drift was underestimated in Paper II, however, after further analysis, it was discovered that spatial beam drift has a significant impact on the flux variation. Analysis showed that beam drift varies with a relative standard deviation of 0.64 % in the horizontal direction. This translates into a beam drift of \pm 3.1 mm from the beam center, given one standard deviation. Given that the DUT is perfectly aligned in the beam center, a drift of \pm 3.1 mm would result in < 5 % flux variation. However, if the DUT is located at the edge of the beam profile, like in Paper II, the impact of drift is magnified and a drift of \pm 3.1 mm results in flux variation of ~ 30 %. In other words, since perfect DUT alignment to the beam center cannot be guaranteed, and if worst case conditions (e.g., 5σ) are taken into consideration, the beam

¹http://cyclotron.tamu.edu/ref/measurements.php

can occasionally drift as much as \pm 15 mm from the beam center, leading to a flux variation of > 95 %. It should be noted that the observations made in the beam stability- and the drift properties of the cyclotron in Paper II are only based on one intensity setting. Several beam intensity settings must be used to get a clearer picture of how the beam intensity impacts the beam stability and drift.

The methodology used for flux measurements and beam-to-target alignment were sufficient for uncovering some of the limitations (w.r.t. radiation testing purposes) of the proton beam at OCL. The beam profile was shown to be relatively narrow and as a consequence, beam drift has a significant impact on the flux (> 95 %, 5σ taken into account). Furthermore, electronic interference caused subthreshold CMOS logic to malfunction in the OCL environment. Due to the high flux variations and noise issues, the proton beam at OCL (in the condition it was in during the experiment) was not well suited for the radiation test requirements in this thesis since higher predictability was desired. To substantially reduce the impact of the beam drift, the beam profile must be broadened and potentially collimated one more time. This can be achieved in several ways, for example by using scattering foils or by installing an xy-wobbler [96]. Given that the beam is broadened sufficiently and by using two additional detectors, the flux can be monitored without the utilization of the dosimeter film. The dosimeter film can however be used for further beam characterization and for checking the beam uniformity occasionally. There was also observed some beam instability, however, a 24 % variation (5 σ taken into account) is acceptable for many radiation test requirements. Furthermore, since there is little demand for proton energies around 30 MeV for SEE test purposes, the next step in the beam characterization should also be investigate methods for reducing the energy, preferably below 0.5 MeV (at the sensitive volume). This does however require significant investments of new equipment, such as vacuum chamber, ionization chamber and silicon detectors [97].

While taking the limitations of the proton beam at OCL into consideration and the time it would take to obtain stable operation of a low energy proton beam, it was determined that the cost, risk and workload was too high to continue. Work on the OCL was thereby suspended, and alternative solutions were sought out for radiation testing of ICs. The choice was then made to pursue utilization of the heavy ion beams at the Heavy Ion Irradiation Facility (HIF) at the Université catholique de Louvain (UCL) in Belgium, and later at the Radiation Effects Facility (RADEF) at the University of Jyväskylä, Finland. These two facilities were used for evaluating the heavy ion induced SEU dependence on supply voltage of DFFs in 90 nm and 65 nm bulk CMOS processes.

4.3 SEU Dependence on Supply Voltage Scaling in 90 nm CMOS Temporal Redundant DFFs

It has been shown in this thesis that supply voltage scaling is a powerful tool for reducing the energy- and power consumption of ICs. If radiation tolerant ICs are to exploit supply voltage scaling as a means of reducing the energy- and power consumption, their radiation tolerance must be examined at a wide supply voltage range before they can be utilized in high reliability applications.

In Paper III, four DFFs were irradiated with heavy ions at supply voltages of 1 V, 0.5 V,

0.25 V and 0.18 V. Among the tested DFFs, three were based on a proposed temporal redundant topology, the TDF, and one was based on the well-known DICE topology. Since the TDF is vulnerable to both SETs and charge sharing, their SEU tolerance is dependent on both temporal hardening (i.e., SET filter delay) and spatial hardening (i.e., separation between sensitive nodes). By performing a comparative study on the SEU sensitivity of the TDF DFFs to supply voltage and LET, the impact of temporal and spatial hardening was analyzed.

Comparison of the TDF DFFs showed that their SEU sensitivity is more dependent on temporal hardening than on spatial hardening at $V_{DDL} = 0.5V$. On the other hand, for decreasing supply voltages and increasing LET, their SEU sensitivity was more dependent on spatial hardening due to increased impact of charge sharing. This observation was made by comparing the SEU cross-section TDFCS and TDF4D (Fig. 9, Paper III). The TDFCS had a longer SET filter delay, but shorter sensitive node separation than the TDF4D (3.5 μ m vs. 4.2 μ m). As a result, the TDFCS had a lower SEU cross-section than TDF4D at $V_{DDL} = 0.5V$, for the entire LET spectrum, despite having shorter sensitive node separation. However, as the supply voltage scaled down, the SEU cross-section of the TDFCS approached that of the TDF4D. At the lowest supply voltage ($V_{DDL} = 0.18V$), the TDFCS even exhibits a higher SEU sensitivity than the TDF4D for LET $> 38.8 \text{ MeV-cm}^2/\text{mg}$. These findings indicate that the impact of charge sharing becomes more severe as the supply voltage scales down, which is also expected from theory (see Chapter 2.2.4). Nevertheless, temporal hardening showed to have a higher impact on SEU mitigation than spatial hardening for LET < 19.4 MeV- cm²/mg, even at supply voltage down to 0.25 V. Since the TDF is dependent on both temporal- and spatial hardening, the TDF must have both sufficient SET filter delay and sufficient sensitive node separation, in order to provide a low SEU sensitivity.

The last of the TDF DFFs, the TDF8D, was designed with an increased minimum sensitive node spacing (1.5x wider than TDF4D) and increased SET filter delay (\sim 1.8x higher than TDF4D). In light of the recent findings related to the SET filter delay in TDFCS (presented in Chapter 3.3.3), the TDF8D had a shorter delay than the TDFCS. Nevertheless, the SET filter delay in the TDF8D was sufficient for filtering out the majority of the SETs, particularly at $V_{DDL} = 0.5V$. As a result, the TDF8D experienced no SEUs at $V_{DDL} = 0.5V$, exhibiting an SEU cross-section of $1.9 \cdot 10^{-10} \text{cm}^2/\text{bit}$ (7 $\cdot 10^{-10} \text{cm}^2/\text{bit}$, 95 % confidence level taken into account). The results thereby showed that an input- and feedback delay of ~ 2.69 ns and ~ 4.83 ns, respectively, were efficient to filter out SETs, and that sensitive node spacing of 6.4 μm was efficient for mitigating charge sharing caused by perpendicular ion hits, for $V_{DDL} = 0.5 V$. As the supply voltage was lowered to 0.25 V and 0.18 V, the TDF8D also experienced SEUs, however, its SEU cross-section was lower than that of the other TDF DFFs. An interesting observation was made at a $V_{DDL} = 0.18V$, where the TDF8D showed almost one order of magnitude lower SEU cross-section compared to the other TDF DFFs. This observation confirmed that the additional temporal and spatial hardening reduces the SEU cross-section, even at ultralow supply voltages. Even though the TDFCS had longer SET filter delay than the TDF8D at $V_{DDL} = 0.18V$, the lower SEU cross-section of the TDF8D emphasizes the importance of charge sharing mitigation at ultralow supply voltage.

In Paper III, a brief performance comparison between the TDF DFFs and a DICE DFF was given. The TDF DFFs consumed up to 2x more area, up to 1.5x more energy and had 0.32x maximum frequency compared to the DICE DFF. Despite these performance penalties, a

TDF8D operating at a supply voltage of 0.5 V, 0.25 V and 0.18 V still offers -72 %, -92.5 %, -95 % (respectively) reduction in energy consumption, compared to a DICE operating at a supply voltage of 1 V. This shows that even though radiation tolerant topologies are designed with performance penalties compared to well-rounded topologies (in terms of radiation tolerance and performance) such as the DICE, supply voltage scaling can still offer significant energy savings. Moreover, several improvements with regards to the TDF performance were recognized in Paper III. These improvements were incorporated in the TDF DFFs presented in Paper IV.

The radiation tolerance of a DICE DFF was also characterized in Paper III. Since interleaving of sensitive nodes was performed on the latch-level for all the DFFs in Paper III, the sensitive nodes of the DICE DFF were spaced very close to each other due to the DICE topology allowing for a more compact layout than for example the TDF. The short sensitive node spacing caused the DICE DFF to exhibit a higher SEU sensitivity then expected. Furthermore, the DICE DFF also failed to function correctly at $V_{DDL} = 0.25V$ and $V_{DDL} = 0.18V$. Due to the shortcomings of the DICE implementation in Paper III, its radiation tolerance was not compared to the radiation tolerance of the TDF DFFs as it would be an unfair comparison. The same DICE topology was re-implemented in Paper IV with DFF-level sensitive node interleaving, showing a significant improvement in both its ability to operate at low supply voltages and its ability to withstand radiation hits.

4.4 SEU Dependence on Supply Voltage Scaling in 65 nm CMOS Temporal- Dual- and Triple Redundant DFFs

Based on the findings in Paper III, an extended experiment was conducted in Paper IV, evaluating the radiation tolerance of a wider variety of DFFs at a supply voltage range of 0.18 V - 1 V. The hardening techniques evaluated in Paper IV are DICE, TDF, TMR, TDFCS and a non-radiation tolerant DFF. The electrical performance of TDFCS in Paper IV was improved compared to that of the TDFCS in Paper III. In Paper IV, the sensitive node spacing was increased for all the reoccurring DFF topologies (e.g., DICE, TDF) compared to the sensitive node spacing used in Paper III. The increased sensitive node separation improved the radiation tolerance of the DICE DFF. However, in the case of the TDF, the radiation tolerance showed to be highly dependent on both sensitive node separation as well as drive strength, especially at supply voltages below 0.5 V.

The SEU cross-section of the DFFs is shown in Fig. 4 and Fig. 6, in Paper IV. The DICE DFF experienced no SEUs at $V_{DD} = 1V$ for the entire LET spectrum, and at $V_{DD} = 0.5V$ for LET $\leq 36.6 \text{ MeV-cm}^2/\text{mg}$, given perpendicular ion hits and 30-degree Ar hits. The DICE DFF showed also a low SEU cross-section at $V_{DD} = 0.25V$. This made the DICE DFF the most radiation tolerant DFF when considering the supply voltage range of $V_{DD} = 1V - 0.25V$. However, for 45-degree tilted Xe hits the DICE showed a high sensitivity to angled hits at $V_{DD} \leq 0.5V$. The high sensitivity to angled high LET hits is relatively expected since the DICE topology is known for being vulnerable to angled hits, even at nominal supply voltages [98, 99]. It should be noted that the SEU response to angled Xe hits is a worst-case scenario and it has little impact on the SER of the DFF due to the low abundance of Xe ions in typical interplanetary space environments. A more interesting investigation is to use steeper angles with

LET $\leq 30.0 \text{ MeV-cm}^2/\text{mg}$ as such ions are more frequent. For $V_{\text{DD}} \leq 0.25 \text{V}$, the DICE DFF experienced SEUs for the entire LET spectrum, and its SEU susceptibility had a relatively high LET dependence. The high LET dependence at such low supply voltages is due to increased charge sharing sensitivity as a result of decreasing Q_{crit} with decreasing supply voltage.

The temporal DFFs TDFCS_0V44 and TDFCSLT_0V44 also showed good radiation tolerance at $V_{DD} = 1V$ when $V_b = 0.44V$ was applied to the current starved SET filter delay elements. The TDFCS_0V44 and TDFCSLT_0V44 experienced only one SEU at LET = 66.8 MeV-cm²/mg with a SET filter delay of 3.4 ns. The SEU is assumed to have occurred due to SET propagation, since a configuration with $V_{\rm b} = 0.35 V$ resulted in no errors detected in TDFCS and TDFCSLT (not discussed in Paper IV). Other works have shown that a SET filter delay of ~ 600 ps is sufficient to filter out SETs in 65 nm technology at $V_{DD} \approx 1V$ [100, 101]. However, the necessary SET filter delay to fully suppress the occurring SETs is highly dependent on the SET filter delay topology as well as the CMOS fabrication technology (high speed vs low power), where both have an impact on the SET recovery efficiency. For example, inverter based delay elements have better SET recovery efficiency than current starved delay elements due to the limited drive strength in current starved delay elements. On the other hand, current starved delay elements consume less area and power than inverter based delay elements. Additionally, current starved delay elements are more flexible in terms of user controlled delay, which may be beneficial when operating at a wide range of supply voltages. In terms of SET recovery efficiency dependence on CMOS fabrication technology, high speed technologies have higher drive strength than low power technologies, leading to better SET recovery efficiency in high speed CMOS technologies.

The impact of drive strength was investigated in Paper IV, where the TDFCSLT utilized LVT transistors in its multiplexer for better SET recovery efficiency, compared to TDFCS. Previous studies have shown that reduction of the threshold voltage reduces the SET pulse widths and increases Q_{crit} at nominal supply voltages in 90 nm and 65 nm CMOS technologies [102, 103]. A similar observation is made in this work for supply voltages below the nominal supply voltage. The TDFCS and TDFCSLT had identical topologies and layout implementations, and despite the TDFCSLT having shorter SET filter delay, the TDFCSLT showed up to 112x improvement in the SEU sensitivity compared to TDFCS at $V_{DD} \leq 0.5V$. This study shows that increasing the drive strength of key components in a temporally hardened latch topology can have a high impact on the SEU response even at low supply voltages. The TDFCSLT achieved an SEU cross-section below $1 \cdot 10^{-9} \text{cm}^2/\text{bit}$ with the minimum SET filter delay at $V_{DD} = 0.5 \text{V}$ and $V_{DD} = 0.25V$ for LET $\leq 66.8 \,\mathrm{MeV}\text{-cm}^2/\mathrm{mg}$. Furthermore, the TDFCSLT was also the least SEU sensitive DFF at $V_{DD} = 0.25$ V. Perhaps equally important as increased drive strength is the lack of sufficient drive strength. The TDFCS showed very poor ability to filter out SETs at all supply voltages, making it one of the most SEU sensitive DFFs. At $V_{DD} \leq 0.25V$, the TDFCS_0V2 and TDFCS_0V15 had very limited ability to filter out SETs due to limited SET recovery efficiency. However at $V_{DD} = 0.5V$, the TDFCS_0V3 exhibited the second best (after the DICE) radiation tolerance since the supply voltage was high enough to enable more efficient SET filtering than what was achieved at lower supply voltages.

At $V_{DD} = 0.5V$, the TDFCSLT_0V3 was more sensitive to SEUs than TDFCS_0V3. This was unexpected since it was foreseen that higher drive strength in TDFCSLT_0V3 would provide better SET filtering efficiency, and that the equal sensitive node spacing would ensure sim-

ilar charge sharing sensitivity. Increasing the SET filter delay by setting $V_b = 0.25V$ caused no reduction in SEU sensitivity of the TDFCSLT and a minor reduction (not discussed in Paper IV). Although this observation received limited attention in Paper IV, further investigations indicate that the SEU cross-section of TDFCSLT_0V3 was limited by charge sharing. Since the TDFCSLT utilizes LVT transistors, it is suspected that device engineering contributes to increased charge sharing sensitivity in the TDFCSLT. One common method used for decreasing the threshold voltage of transistors is reduction of the doping in the channel region. In addition to contributing to increased carrier mobility, a decrease in doping levels also contributes to increased charge collection efficiency [104] and increased diffusion length (i.e., the distance a carrier will travel before recombining) [105]. The utilization of LVT transistors may therefore increase charge sharing sensitivity. However, the advantages of LVT transistor utilization still outweigh the disadvantages, especially at $V_{DD} \leq 0.25V$, where the TDFCSLT showed a lower SEU sensitivity than the TDFCS/TDFCS_Vb.

At $V_{DD} = 0.18V$ all DFFs experience a high increase in the SEU sensitivity due to increased sensitivity to charge sharing as a result of a low Qcrit. The TMR DFF showed the best radiation tolerance among the tested DFFs despite suboptimal sensitive node spacing, indicating that it may be beneficial to utilize topologies with multiple independent storage elements at low V_{DD} . It should however be noted that the SEU tolerance of the TMR is also dependent on the readout procedure. Around nominal V_{DD} (\pm 20 %), high frequency dynamic readout procedures are considered to emulate worst-case conditions due to increased vulnerability to SETs at the input [78]. With decreasing V_{DD} , SETs at the input have decreasing impact because the operating frequency decreases at a much higher rate than the SET pulse width increases [82]. Although the semi-static readout procedure used in Paper IV mimics a very low frequency, the worst-case test procedure of a TMR DFF at low V_{DD} is fully-static (i.e., no clock running). By having a clock running, single DFF upsets in a TMR topology get corrected at rising edge of the clock, possibly contributing reduced sensitivity to multiple ion hits. In the absence of a clock, the probability of SEUs due to multiple ion hits increases as no corrections are made over the course of the irradiation run. Such considerations need to be taken into account depending on the purpose of the TMR DFF (e.g., clock gated configuration register vs. data path register).

Chapter 3.4.3 presented the SER improvement offered by the radiation tolerant DFFs compared to the standard DFF, and Chapter 3.4.4 presented the energy savings comparison between all the DFFs tested in Paper IV. By combining these findings, the SER and energy savings dependence on V_{DD} scaling can be determined. The combined results show that a DICE operated at $V_{DD} = 0.5V$ is ~3.9x more energy efficient than a DICE operated at $V_{DD} = 1V$. At $V_{DD} = 0.5V$, the DICE offers an SER improvement of 600x over a standard DFF. When $V_{DD} = 0.25V$, the DICE is ~12x more energy efficient than a DICE operated at $V_{DD} = 1V$, while offering an SER improvement of 121x compared to a standard DFF. At $V_{DD} = 0.18V$, the TMR was the most radiation tolerant, offering a 55x SER improvement compared to the standard DFF, while operating at ~5.5x higher energy efficiency than a DICE at $V_{DD} = 1V$. As mentioned in Chapter 3.4.3, the SER data presented in this thesis is based on LET = 5.8 - 68.8MeV- cm²/mg. A more complete view of the SER improvement offered by the radiation tolerant DFFs would be enabled if SEU cross-section data for LET < 5.8 MeV- cm²/mg and the SEU cross-section data for a wider range of tilt- and roll-angles was available. Furthermore, as mentioned in Chapter 3.4.4, different implementations and operating conditions may yield different energy savings results.

Although the DICE showed the highest SER improvement compared to the standard DFF, the TDFCS* DFFs should not be dismissed as inferior when radiation tolerance and energy efficiency is concerned. The TDFCS* DFFs can offer lower energy consumption than the DICE for $V_{DD} > 0.35V$, meaning they can potentially (depending on implementation and operating conditions) provide higher energy savings than the DICE. With further charge sharing mitigation, both the DICE and the TDFCS* DFFs stand to improve their radiation tolerance. As mentioned in Chapter 3.4.3, the DICE did receive an advantage compared to the TDFCS* DFFs due to having more irradiation runs, leading to the DICE exhibiting much lower SER than the TDFCS* DFFs.

Chapter 5

Conclusion

In this thesis, the feasibility of utilizing supply voltage scaling as a means of reducing powerand energy consumption in radiation tolerant CMOS circuits was investigated. The topics covered in this thesis include subthreshold to above threshold level shifter design for interfacing supply voltage domains, proton beam characterization for radiation testing, and the design and radiation tolerance characterization of DFF topologies aimed at operating at a wide supply voltage range for optimized power- and energy consumption.

The implementation consideration, performance and reliability of subthreshold to above threshold level shifters in 90 nm and 65 nm CMOS process was presented in Paper I. The level shifters offered lower power and energy consumption than several of previously published level shifters, as well as lower power consumption than several of the recently published level shifter topologies in 90 nm and 65 nm CMOS process. The level shifters are well suited for the purpose of subthreshold to above threshold conversion and are compatible with supply voltage scaling. However, if subthreshold operation is not of concern, or if maximizing the operating frequency is a primary requirement, an alternative level shifter topology may be better suited for implementation.

The proton beam properties at OCL were characterized in Paper II for the purpose of radiation testing of electronic devices. The proton beam characterization showed that the beam profile was relatively narrow, and that the beam stability and the spatial beam drift can cause significant (> 95 %) drops in the proton flux. Several measures for improving the flux variations have been proposed, which may be useful for further work on the OCL proton beam. The proton beam showed promise with regards to its usability for radiation testing of electronic devices, however the required work to improve its usability was out of the scope of this thesis. As a result, other facilities were pursued for the purpose of radiation testing.

The SEU dependence on supply voltage was investigated in Paper III and in Paper IV. In Paper III, three different configurations of a proposed TDF DFF topology were designed in a 90 nm CMOS process. The radiation tolerance of the TDF DFFs was examined at supply voltages between 1 V and 0.18 V, for perpendicular ion hits with LET between 8.6 MeV-cm²/mg and $53.7 \text{ MeV-cm}^2/\text{mg}$. To the author's knowledge, this work was the first to investigate the impact of temporal and spatial hardening techniques on the heavy ion induced SEU sensitivity in radiation tolerant DFFs, from the deep-subthreshold region to the nominal supply voltage. The TDF DFF with the widest sensitive node separation and the longest SET filter delay exhibited the lowest SEU sensitivity. Experimental results showed that the TDF could operate at a supply voltage of 0.5 V without experiencing any SEUs (SEU cross-section of $1.9 \cdot 10^{-10} \text{cm}^2/\text{bit}$). The radiation tolerance of the TDF DFFs was explored down to a supply voltage of 0.18 V, where it was observed that the level of SEU hardening (i.e., the distance between sensitive nodes, SET filter delay) can have a significant impact on the SEU sensitivity. Charge sharing was found to be an increasing cause of SEUs with decreasing supply voltage, meaning that the sensitive node separation needs to be increased for improving the radiation tolerance at reduced supply voltages. Furthermore, current starved delay elements for SET filtering purposes should be used with caution. At low supply voltages, process variations and/or noise can lead to higher delays than expected (from the simulations performed in this work), introducing higher performance penalty. Based on the experimental results and DFF performance evaluations, it was observed that supply voltage scaling down to 0.5 V can enable the TDF to operate at higher energy efficiency than a DICE DFF operated at 1 V. The finding thereby confirm that supply voltage scaling can be used to reduce the power- and energy consumption of radiation tolerant DFFs, while still maintaining a high degree of radiation tolerance.

In Paper IV, the SEU dependence on supply voltage was investigated for a wider variety of DFF topologies designed in a 65 nm CMOS process. The radiation tolerant DFFs showed generally an increase in their SEU sensitivity with decreasing supply voltage. Nevertheless, several of the DFF topologies demonstrated a low SEU rate at reduced supply voltages, exhibiting a clear advantage, in terms of radiation tolerance, over a standard non-radiation tolerant DFF. A DICE DFF showed the best radiation tolerance at a supply voltage of 0.25 V, 0.5 V and 1 V, exhibiting an SER improvement of 121x, 600x and 345x, compared to a standard non-radiation tolerant DFF. Certain configurations of the TDF DFF also showed good radiation tolerance in this supply voltage range. To the author's knowledge, this is the first study to investigate the impact of utilizing LVT transistors for SET/SEU mitigation in temporal redundant DFFs operated at low supply voltages. Utilization of LVT transistors for increased drive strength showed to improve the radiation tolerance in the TDF DFF, without significantly impacting the power consumption for supply voltages above 0.35 V. The radiation tolerance improvement enabled by LVT transistors was achieved with minimum SET filter delay settings in TDF DFFs, indicating that SET recovery efficiency may be more important than SET filter delay at low supply voltages. A correlation between the utilization of LVT transistors and increased SEU sensitivity was observed in one of the TDF DFFs, suggesting that LVT transistors may contribute to increased sensitivity to charge sharing. At a supply voltage of 0.18 V, a TMR DFF showed the best radiation tolerance, achieving a SER improvement of 55x, compared to a standard nonradiation tolerant DFF. Consequently, employing three individual storage elements may offer the best radiation tolerance when operating in deep-subthreshold region. Based on the findings in Paper IV, supply voltage scaling offers up to 12x energy savings in radiation tolerant DFFs while achieving > 120x SER improvement compared to a standard non-radiation tolerant DFF. This assessment is based on perpendicular ion hits and 30-degree Ar hits with LET between 5.8 MeV-cm²/mg and 68.8 MeV-cm²/mg, and supply voltages above 0.25 V. A more complete view of the SER improvement offered by the radiation tolerant DFFs can be acquired by investigating ion hits with LET $< 5.8 \text{ MeV} \cdot \text{cm}^2/\text{mg}$, at steeper tilt- and roll angles, because charge sharing was considered to be the highest contributor to SEUs in the radiation tolerant DFF topologies, especially for decreasing supply voltage. Given that charge sharing is mitigated further, the SER of the radiation tolerant DFFs can be reduced additionally.

5.1 Recommendations for Further Work

As the device dimensions continue to decrease, directional ion hits and charge sharing are becoming an increasing issue. Thereby, thorough radiation tolerance characterization of contemporary electronic circuits requires radiation testing using a range of tilt- and roll angles in order to characterize the radiation tolerance to worst case directional hits. Incorporating all the test parameters (e.g., frequency, tilt, roll) is already a challenge for devices only characterized at nominal supply voltage, due to the high cost of beam time. By adding a wide supply voltage range to the test parameters, the number of irradiation runs is multiplied by the number of supply voltages, leading to even higher characterization costs. To reduce the amount of beam time needed to characterize the radiation tolerance of electronic devices, and to mitigate design errors during development, simulation tools should be utilized prior to characterizing the radiation tolerance in a beam. Simulation tools which can model radiation effects are either already developed or in continuous development [106, 107, 108]. By calibrating the charge collection models to be compatible with a wide supply voltage range, and by verifying the model correspondence to experimental results, a powerful tool for design of low-power radiation tolerant circuit design may be realized.

Given that access to sophisticated radiation effects modeling tools is not available, an interesting approach to mitigating charge sharing is to utilize multi-bit standard cells. This approach enables wide separation between sensitive nodes and is supported by current place and route tools [109]. Even if multi-bit cells are used for charge sharing mitigations, models identifying sensitive nodes should be developed in order to minimize the risk of bad cell placements.

Since the University of Oslo does have a cyclotron with a proton beam, furthering the work presented in Paper II might be of interest for researchers working within the field of radiation effects. Here, the main goal should be to investigate the possibilities of using the proton beam with proton energies below 0.5 MeV (at sensitive volume) in order to study SEUs caused by direct ionization. Recent studies have indicated that low energy protons do not have a high impact on the total on-orbit SEU rate when operated at nominal supply voltages [110]. However, when the supply voltage is scaled down to 0.5 V, the SEU rate contribution of low energy protons can be as high as 91 %, depending on CMOS technology, radiation environment and shielding [110]. Further work on the proton beam would entail procuring additional equipment. A vacuum chamber would be beneficial for limiting the spread in proton energy. Silicon detectors are needed for characterizing the proton energy, energy straggling and for low intensity flux measurements. Ionization chamber is needed for allowing flux and fluence measurements at higher intensities. Additionally, methods for beam energy selection/degrading and for achieving good beam homogeneity are also needed.

Publications

Paper I

Low-power subthreshold to above threshold level shifters in 90 nm and 65 nm process

Journal publication printed in Elsevier Microprocessors and Microsystems, Volume: 35, Issue: 1, Feb. 2011. Bibliography reference [21]. Copyright 2011 Elsevier B.V.

Paper II

Proton beam characterization at Oslo Cyclotron Laboratory for radiation testing of electronic devices

Conference publication presented at the IEEE 16th International Symposium on Design and Diagnostics of Electronic Circuits & Systems (DDECS), April 10, 2013. Publication date: 1. July, 2013. Bibliography reference [55]. Copyright 2013 IEEE.

Paper III

Supply Voltage Dependency on the Single Event Upset Susceptibility of Temporal Dual-Feedback Flip-Flops in a 90 nm Bulk CMOS Process

Journal publication printed in IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science, Volume: 62, Issue: 4, Aug. 2015. Bibliography reference [56]. Copyright 2015 IEEE.

Paper IV

Heavy Ion Characterization of Temporal-, Dual- and Triple Redundant Flip-Flops Across a Wide Supply Voltage Range in a 65 nm Bulk CMOS Process

Journal publication printed in IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science, Volume: 63, Issue: 6, Dec. 2016. Bibliography reference [57]. Copyright 2016 IEEE.

Bibliography

- A. J. Butrica, *Historical Studies in the Societal Impact of Spaceflight*. Ch. 3. NASA's Role in the Manufacture of Integrated Circuits, pp. 149 - 249, National Aeronautics and Space Administration, Office of External Relations, History Division, 2010.
- [2] "The international technology roadmap for semiconductors 2.0," 2015.
- [3] A. Danowitz, K. Kelley, J. Mao, J. P. Stevenson, and M. Horowitz, "CPU DB: Recording microprocessor history," *ACM Queue*, vol. 10, pp. 10:10–10:27, Apr. 2012.
- [4] E. A. Vittoz, "The electronic watch and low-power circuits," *IEEE Solid-State Circuits Society Newsletter*, vol. 13, pp. 7–23, Feb. 2008.
- [5] H. Soeleman, K. Roy, and B. C. Paul, "Robust subthreshold logic for ultra-low power operation," *IEEE Trans. VLSI Syst.*, vol. 9, pp. 90–99, Feb. 2001.
- [6] A. Wang and A. Chandrakasan, "A 180-mv subthreshold fft processor using a minimum energy design methodology," *IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 40, pp. 310–319, Jan. 2005.
- [7] D. Bol, J. D. Vos, C. Hocquet, F. Botman, F. Durvaux, S. Boyd, D. Flandre, and J. D. Legat, "Sleepwalker: A 25-MHz 0.4-v sub- mm² 7-μw/mhz microcontroller in 65-nm LP/GP CMOS for low-carbon wireless sensor nodes," *IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 48, pp. 20–32, Jan. 2013.
- [8] A. Roy, A. Klinefelter, F. B. Yahya, X. Chen, L. P. Gonzalez-Guerrero, C. J. Lukas, D. A. Kamakshi, J. Boley, K. Craig, M. Faisal, S. Oh, N. E. Roberts, Y. Shakhsheer, A. Shrivastava, D. P. Vasudevan, D. D. Wentzloff, and B. H. Calhoun, "A 6.45 μw self-powered soc with integrated energy-harvesting power management and ulp asymmetric radios for portable biomedical systems," *IEEE Transactions on Biomedical Circuits and Systems*, vol. 9, pp. 862–874, Dec. 2015.
- [9] R. E. Lyons and W. Vanderkulk, "The use of triple-modular redundancy to improve computer reliability," *IBM Journal of Research and Development*, vol. 6, pp. 200–209, Apr. 1962.
- [10] C.-H. Chen, P. Knag, and Z. Zhang, "Characterization of heavy-ion-induced single-event effects in 65 nm bulk CMOS ASIC test chips," *IEEE Trans. Nucl. Sci.*, vol. 61, pp. 2694– 2701, Oct. 2014.

- [11] T. Calin, M. Nicolaidis, and R. Velazco, "Upset hardened memory design for submicron CMOS technology," *IEEE Trans. Nucl. Sci.*, vol. 43, pp. 2874–2878, Dec. 1996.
- [12] H.-H. K. Lee, K. Lilja, M. Bounasser, P. Relangi, I. R. Linscott, U. S. Inan, and S. Mitra, "LEAP: Layout design through error-aware transistor positioning for soft-error resilient sequential cell design," *IEEE Int. Reliability Physics Symposium*, pp. 203–212, May 2010.
- [13] D. G. Mavis and P. H. Eaton, "Soft error rate mitigation techniques for modern microcircuits," *in Proc. of the 40th Annual Reliability Physics Symposium*, pp. 216–225, 2002.
- [14] B. I. Matush, T. J. Mozdzen, L. T. Clark, and J. E. Knudsen, "Area-efficient temporally hardened by design flip-flop circuits," *IEEE Trans. Nucl. Sci.*, vol. 57, pp. 3588–3595, Dec. 2010.
- [15] A. Hasanbegovic and S. Aunet, "Low-power subthreshold to above threshold level shifter in 90 nm process," in 2009 NORCHIP, pp. 1–4, Nov. 2009.
- [16] M. Mills, "Hearing aids and the history of electronics miniaturization," *IEEE Annals of the History of Computing*, vol. 33, pp. 24–45, Feb. 2011.
- [17] B. R. Russel, "Pulse generator," Apr. 1970. US Patent 3,508,167.
- [18] A. Adducci and A. Schwalm, "Metal-enclosed cardiac pacer with solid-state power source," Jul. 1974. US Patent 3,822,707.
- [19] J. Kilby, J. Merryman, and T. Van, "Miniature electronic calculator," June 1974. US Patent 3,819,921.
- [20] J. D. Meindl, "Low power microelectronics: retrospect and prospect," *Proceedings of the IEEE*, vol. 83, pp. 619–635, Apr. 1995.
- [21] A. Hasanbegovic and S. Aunet, "Low-power subthreshold to above threshold level shifters in 90 nm and 65 nm process," *Microprocessors and Microsystems*, vol. 35, pp. 1–9, Feb. 2011.
- [22] B. Zhai, S. Pant, L. Nazhandali, S. Hanson, J. Olson, A. Reeves, M. Minuth, R. Helfand, T. Austin, D. Sylvester, and D. Blaauw, "Energy-efficient subthreshold processor design," *IEEE Transactions on Very Large Scale Integration (VLSI) Systems*, vol. 17, pp. 1127– 1137, Aug. 2009.
- [23] S. Lutkemeier, T. Jungeblut, H. K. O. Berge, S. Aunet, M. Porrmann, and U. Ruckert, "A 65 nm 32 b subthreshold processor with 9t multi-vt SRAM and adaptive supply voltage control," *IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 48, pp. 8–19, Jan. 2013.
- [24] H. F. Benz, J. W. Gambles, S. R. Whitaker, K. J. Hass, G. K. Maki, and P.-S. Yeh, "Low power radiation tolerant VLSI for advanced spacecraft," *in Proc. of the IEEE Aerospace Conference*, vol. 5, pp. 2401–2406, 2002.

- [25] J. W. Howard, K. A. LaBel, M. A. Carts, C. Seidleck, J. W. Gambles, and S. L. Ruggles, "Validation and testing of design hardening for single event effects using the 8051 microcontroller," in *IEEE Radiation Effects Data Workshop*, 2005., pp. 85–92, Jul. 2005.
- [26] E. A. Vittoz, *Low Power CMOS Circuits*. Ch. 16. Weak Inversion for Ultimate Low-Power Logic, pp. 16-1 - 16-18, CRC Press. Taylor and Francis Gorup, 2006.
- [27] Y. Cheng, M. Chan, K. Hui, M. chie Jeng, Z. Liu, J. Huang, K. Chen, J. Chen, R. Tu, P. K. Ko, and C. Hu, *BSIM3v3 Manual (final Version)*. Department of Electrical Engineering and Computer Science, University of California, Berkeley, CA 94720, 1995.
- [28] B. Streetman and B. S., Solid State Electronic Devices. Prentice-Hall international editions, Prentice Hall, 1995.
- [29] C. C. Enz, F. Krummenacher, and E. A. Vittoz, "An analytical mos transistor model valid in all regions of operation and dedicated to low-voltage and low-current applications," *Analog Integrated Circuits and Signal Processing*, vol. 8, no. 1, pp. 83–114, 1995.
- [30] K. Roy, S. Mukhopadhyay, and H. Mahmoodi-Meimand, "Leakage current mechanisms and leakage reduction techniques in deep-submicrometer CMOS circuits," *Proceedings* of the IEEE, vol. 91, pp. 305 – 327, Feb. 2003.
- [31] A. Wang, B. Calhoun, and A. Chandrakasan, Sub-threshold Design for Ultra Low-Power Systems (Series on Integrated Circuits and Systems). Secaucus, NJ, USA: Springer-Verlag New York, Inc., 2006.
- [32] N. Paydavosi, T. H. Morshed, D. D. Lu, W. M. Yang, M. V. Dunga, X. J. Xi, J. He, W. Liu, Kanyu, M. Cao, X. Jin, J. J. Ou, M. Chan, A. M. Niknejad, and C. Hu, *BSIM4v4.8.0 MOSFET Model*. Department of Electrical Engineering and Computer Science, University of California, Berkeley, CA 94720, 2013.
- [33] H. Lee, "An analysis of the threshold voltage for short-channel igfet's," Solid-State Electronics, vol. 16, no. 12, pp. 1407 – 1417, 1973.
- [34] W. P. Noble and P. E. Cottrell, "Narrow channel effects in insulated gate field effect transistors," in *1976 International Electron Devices Meeting*, vol. 22, pp. 582–586, 1976.
- [35] J. Kwong, Y. K. Ramadass, N. Verma, and A. P. Chandrakasan, "A 65 nm $sub v_t$ microcontroller with integrated SRAM and switched capacitor dc-dc converter," *IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 44, pp. 115–126, Jan. 2009.
- [36] J. W. Tschanz, J. T. Kao, S. G. Narendra, R. Nair, D. A. Antoniadis, A. P. Chandrakasan, and V. De, "Adaptive body bias for reducing impacts of die-to-die and within-die parameter variations on microprocessor frequency and leakage," *IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 37, pp. 1396–1402, Nov. 2002.
- [37] T. Chen and S. Naffziger, "Comparison of adaptive body bias (ABB) and adaptive supply voltage (ASV) for improving delay and leakage under the presence of process variation," *IEEE Transactions on Very Large Scale Integration (VLSI) Systems*, vol. 11, pp. 888–899, Oct. 2003.

- [38] Y. M. Sheu, K. W. Su, S. Tian, S. J. Yang, C. C. Wang, M. J. Chen, and S. Liu, "Modeling the well-edge proximity effect in highly scaled mosfets," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 53, pp. 2792–2798, Nov. 2006.
- [39] R. A. Bianchi, G. Bouche, and O. R. dit Buisson, "Accurate modeling of trench isolation induced mechanical stress effects on mosfet electrical performance," in *Digest. International Electron Devices Meeting*, pp. 117–120, Dec. 2002.
- [40] H. Fukutome, Y. Momiyama, T. Kubo, Y. Tagawa, T. Aoyama, and H. Arimoto, "Direct evaluation of gate line edge roughness impact on extension profiles in sub-50-nm n-MOSFETs," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 53, pp. 2755–2763, Nov. 2006.
- [41] A. Asenov, S. Kaya, and J. H. Davies, "Intrinsic threshold voltage fluctuations in decanano MOSFETs due to local oxide thickness variations," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 49, pp. 112–119, Jan. 2002.
- [42] H. Mahmoodi, S. Mukhopadhyay, and K. Roy, "Estimation of delay variations due to random-dopant fluctuations in nanoscale CMOS circuits," *IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 40, pp. 1787–1796, Sept. 2005.
- [43] B. Zhai, S. Hanson, D. Blaauw, and D. Sylvester, "Analysis and mitigation of variability in subthreshold design," in *ISLPED '05. Proceedings of the 2005 International Symposium on Low Power Electronics and Design, 2005.*, pp. 20–25, Aug. 2005.
- [44] M. Belleville and O. Faynot, *Low Power CMOS Circuits*. Ch. 2. Evolution of Deep Submicron Bulk and SOI Technologies, pp. 2-1 - 2-16, CRC Press. Taylor and Francis Gorup, 2006.
- [45] M. J. M. Pelgrom, A. C. J. Duinmaijer, and A. P. G. Welbers, "Matching properties of MOS transistors," *IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 24, pp. 1433–1439, Oct. 1989.
- [46] T. Mizuno, J. Okumtura, and A. Toriumi, "Experimental study of threshold voltage fluctuation due to statistical variation of channel dopant number in MOSFET's," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 41, pp. 2216–2221, Nov. 1994.
- [47] P. A. Stolk, F. P. Widdershoven, and D. B. M. Klaassen, "Modeling statistical dopant fluctuations in MOS transistors," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 45, pp. 1960– 1971, Sept. 1998.
- [48] P. E. Dodd and L. W. Massengill, "Basic mechanisms and modeling of single-event upset in digital microelectronics," *IEEE Trans. Nucl. Sci.*, vol. 50, pp. 583–602, June 2003.
- [49] R. Koga, S. H. Penzin, K. B. Crawford, and W. R. Crain, "Single event functional interrupt (SEFI) sensitivity in microcircuits," in *Radiation and Its Effects on Components and Systems, 1997. RADECS 97. Fourth European Conference on*, pp. 311–318, Sept. 1997.

- [50] A. J. Tylka, J. H. Adams, P. R. Boberg, B. Brownstein, W. F. Dietrich, E. O. Flueckiger, E. L. Petersen, M. A. Shea, D. F. Smart, and E. C. Smith, "CREME96: A revision of the cosmic ray effects on micro-electronics code," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 44, pp. 2150–2160, Dec. 1997.
- [51] S. Bourdarie and M. Xapsos, "The near-earth space radiation environment," *IEEE Trans*actions on Nuclear Science, vol. 55, pp. 1810–1832, Aug. 2008.
- [52] A. J. Tylka, W. F. Dietrich, and P. R. Bobery, "Probability distributions of high-energy solar-heavy-ion fluxes from IMP-8: 1973-1996," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 44, pp. 2140–2149, Dec. 1997.
- [53] M. A. Xapsos, C. Stauffer, T. Jordan, J. L. Barth, and R. A. Mewaldt, "Model for cumulative solar heavy ion energy and linear energy transfer spectra," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 54, pp. 1985–1989, Dec. 2007.
- [54] J. F. Ziegler, "Terrestrial cosmic ray intensities," *IBM Journal of Research and Development*, vol. 42, pp. 117–140, Jan. 1998.
- [55] A. Hasanbegovic and S. Aunet, "Proton beam characterization at Oslo cyclotron laboratory for radiation testing of electronic devices," *IEEE 16th International Symposium* on Design and Diagnostics of Electronic Circuits Systems (DDECS), pp. 135–140, Apr. 2013.
- [56] A. Hasanbegovic and S. Aunet, "Supply voltage dependency on the single event upset susceptibility of temporal dual-feedback flip-flops in a 90 nm bulk CMOS process," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 62, pp. 1888–1897, Aug. 2015.
- [57] A. Hasanbegović and S. Aunet, "Heavy ion characterization of temporal-, dual- and triple redundant flip-flops across a wide supply voltage range in a 65 nm bulk CMOS process," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 63, pp. 2962–2970, Dec. 2016.
- [58] J. R. Schwank, M. R. Shaneyfelt, and P. E. Dodd, "Radiation hardness assurance testing of microelectronic devices and integrated circuits: Test guideline for proton and heavy ion single-event effects," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 60, pp. 2101–2118, June 2013.
- [59] J. R. Srour and J. M. McGarrity, "Radiation effects on microelectronics in space," Proceedings of the IEEE, vol. 76, pp. 1443–1469, Nov 1988.
- [60] J. F. Ziegler, "The electronic and nuclear stopping of energetic ions," *Applied Physics Letters*, vol. 31, no. 8, pp. 544–546, 1977.
- [61] "Numerical simulation of charge collection in two- and three-dimensional silicon diodesa comparison," *Solid-State Electronics*, vol. 29, no. 5, pp. 505 – 518, 1986.
- [62] O. A. Amusan, A. F. Witulski, L. W. Massengill, B. L. Bhuva, P. R. Fleming, M. L. Alles, A. L. Sternberg, J. D. Black, and R. D. Schrimpf, "Charge collection and charge sharing in a 130 nm CMOS technology," *IEEE Trans. Nucl. Sci.*, vol. 53, pp. 3253–3258, Dec. 2006.

- [63] P. E. Dodd, "Device simulation of charge collection and single-event upset," *IEEE Trans*actions on Nuclear Science, vol. 43, pp. 561–575, Apr. 1996.
- [64] Synopsys, Sentaurus Device User Guide, version a-2007.12 ed., Dec. 2007.
- [65] E. L. Petersen, J. C. Pickel, J. H. Adams, and E. C. Smith, "Rate prediction for single event effects-a critique," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 39, pp. 1577–1599, Dec. 1992.
- [66] G. C. Messenger, "Collection of charge on junction nodes from ion tracks," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 29, pp. 2024–2031, Dec. 1982.
- [67] F. B. McLean and T. R. Oldham, "Charge funneling in N- and P-type Si substrates," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 29, pp. 2017–2023, Dec. 1983.
- [68] L. D. Edmonds, "Extension of the ADC charge-collection model to include multiple junctions," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 58, pp. 3333–3342, Dec. 2011.
- [69] T. R. Assis, K. Ni, J. S. Kauppila, B. L. Bhuva, R. D. Schrimpf, L. W. Massengill, S. Wen, R. Wong, and C. Slayman, "Estimation of single-event-induced collected charge for multiple transistors using analytical expressions," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 62, pp. 2853–2859, Dec. 2015.
- [70] R. C. Baumann, "Radiation-induced soft errors in advanced semiconductor technologies," *IEEE Transactions on Device and Materials Reliability*, vol. 5, pp. 305–316, Sept 2005.
- [71] M. Omana, D. Rossi, and C. Metra, "Novel transient fault hardened static latch," *in Proc. of the Int. Test Conf. (ITC), 2003.*, vol. 1, pp. 886–892, Sept 2003.
- [72] T. C. May and M. H. Woods, "A new physical mechanism for soft errors in dynamic memories," in *Reliability Physics Symposium*, 1978. 16th Annual, pp. 33–40, April 1978.
- [73] T. May, "Soft errors in VLSI: Present and future," *IEEE Transactions on Components, Hybrids, and Manufacturing Technology*, vol. 2, pp. 377–387, Dec 1979.
- [74] W. A. Kolasinski, R. Koga, J. B. Blake, and S. E. Diehl, "Soft error susceptibility of CMOS RAMS: Dependence upon power supply voltage," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 28, pp. 4013–4016, Dec 1981.
- [75] A. R. Knudson and A. B. Campbell, "Use of an ion microbeam to study single event upsets in microcircuits," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 28, pp. 4017–4021, Dec 1981.
- [76] K. Itoh and K. Kimura, "Power supply constraints in megabit DRAMs of the future," in Solid-State Circuits Conference, 1985. ESSCIRC '85. 11th European, pp. 130–130i, Sept 1985.
- [77] J. Yamada, "Selector-line merged built-in ECC technique for DRAMs," *IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 22, pp. 868–873, Oct 1987.
- [78] C.-H. Chen, P. Knag, and Z. Zhang, "Characterization of heavy-ion-induced single-event effects in 65 nm bulk CMOS ASIC test chips," *IEEE Trans. Nucl. Sci.*, vol. 61, pp. 2694– 2701, Oct. 2014.
- [79] P. Roche, J. M. Palau, G. Bruguier, C. Tavernier, R. Ecoffet, and J. Gasiot, "Determination of key parameters for SEU occurrence using 3-d full cell SRAM simulations," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 46, pp. 1354–1362, Dec 1999.
- [80] P. Shivakumar, M. Kistler, S. W. Keckler, D. Burger, and L. Alvisi, "Modeling the effect of technology trends on the soft error rate of combinational logic," *in Proc. of the Int. Conf. on Dependable Systems and Networks*, pp. 389–398, June 2002.
- [81] L. W. Massengill, B. L. Bhuva, W. T. Holman, M. L. Alles, and T. D. Loveless, "Technology scaling and soft error reliability," in 2012 IEEE International Reliability Physics Symposium (IRPS), pp. 3C.1.1–3C.1.7, Apr. 2012.
- [82] M. C. Casey, *Single-Event Effects in Digital CMOS Circuits Operating at Ultra-Low Power*. PhD thesis, Graduate School of Vanderbilt University, 2009.
- [83] L. Da-Wei, Q. Jun-Rui, and C. Shu-Ming, "The supply voltage scaled dependency of the recovery of single event upset in advanced complementary metal-oxide-semiconductor static random-access memory cells," *Chinese Physics B*, vol. 22, no. 2, p. 029402, 2013.
- [84] M. C. Casey, O. A. Amusan, S. A. Nation, T. D. Loveless, A. Balasubramanian, B. L. Bhuva, R. A. Reed, D. McMorrow, R. A. Weller, M. L. Alles, L. W. Massengill, J. S. Melinger, and B. Narasimham, "Single-event effects on combinational logic circuits operating at ultra-low power," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 55, pp. 3342–3346, Dec. 2008.
- [85] Y. Song, K. N. Vu, J. S. Cable, A. A. Witteles, W. A. Kolasinski, R. Koga, J. H. Elder, J. V. Osborn, R. C. Martin, and N. M. Ghoniem, "Experimental and analytical investigation of single event multiple bit upsets in poly-silicon load 64 k NMOS SRAMs," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 35, pp. 1673–1677, Dec. 1988.
- [86] K. Lilja, "Layout method for soft-error hard electronics, and radiation hardened logic cell," 2014. EP Patent App. EP20,130,176,436.
- [87] K. Lilja, M. Bounasser, and T. R. Assis, "Single event simulation and error rate prediction for space electronics in advanced semiconductor technologies," *AMICSA and DSP*, pp. 1–5, June 2016.
- [88] J. R. Ahlbin, L. W. Massengill, B. L. Bhuva, B. Narasimham, M. J. Gadlage, and P. H. Eaton, "Single-event transient pulse quenching in advanced CMOS logic circuits," *IEEE Trans. Nucl. Sci.*, vol. 56, pp. 3050–3056, Dec. 2009.
- [89] J. R. Ahlbin and P. Gadfort, "Impact of ultra-low voltages on single-event transients and pulse quenching," in 2014 SOI-3D-Subthreshold Microelectronics Technology Unified Conference (S3S), pp. 1–3, Oct. 2014.

- [90] M. Lanuzza, S. Strangio, F. Crupi, P. Palestri, and D. Esseni, "Mixed tunnel-FET/MOSFET level shifters: A new proposal to extend the tunnel-FET application domain," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 62, pp. 3973–3979, Dec. 2015.
- [91] A. Shapiro and E. G. Friedman, "Power efficient level shifter for 16 nm finFET near threshold circuits," *IEEE Transactions on Very Large Scale Integration (VLSI) Systems*, vol. 24, pp. 774–778, Feb. 2016.
- [92] M. Lanuzza, P. Corsonello, and S. Perri, "Fast and wide range voltage conversion in multisupply voltage designs," *IEEE Transactions on Very Large Scale Integration (VLSI) Systems*, vol. 23, pp. 388–391, Feb. 2015.
- [93] W. Zhao, A. B. Alvarez, and Y. Ha, "A 65-nm 25.1-ns 30.7-fj robust subthreshold level shifter with wide conversion range," *IEEE Transactions on Circuits and Systems II: Express Briefs*, vol. 62, pp. 671–675, July. 2015.
- [94] S. Lütkemeier and U. Rückert, "A subthreshold to above-threshold level shifter comprising a wilson current mirror," *IEEE Transactions on Circuits and Systems II: Express Briefs*, vol. 57, pp. 721–724, Sept. 2010.
- [95] E. W. Blackmore, P. E. Dodd, and M. R. Shaneyfelt, "Improved capabilities for proton and neutron irradiations at TRIUMF," in 2003 IEEE Radiation Effects Data Workshop, pp. 149–155, July 2003.
- [96] W. T. Chu, S. B. Curtis, J. Llacer, T. R. Renner, and R. W. Sorensen, "Wobbler facility for biomedical experimenis at the bevalac," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 32, pp. 3321–3323, Oct 1985.
- [97] H. Kettunen, V. Ferlet-Cavrois, P. Roche, M. Rossi, A. Bosser, G. Gasiot, F. X. Guerre, J. Jaatinen, A. Javanainen, F. Lochon, and A. Virtanen, "Low energy protons at radef application to advanced eSRAMs," in 2014 IEEE Radiation Effects Data Workshop (REDW), pp. 1–4, July 2014.
- [98] K. M. Warren, B. D. Sierawski, R. A. Reed, R. A. Weller, C. Carmichael, A. Lesea, M. H. Mendenhall, P. E. Dodd, R. D. Schrimpf, L. W. Massengill, T. Hoang, H. Wan, J. L. D. Jong, R. Padovani, and J. J. Fabula, "Monte-carlo based on-orbit single event upset rate prediction for a radiation hardened by design latch," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 54, pp. 2419–2425, Dec. 2007.
- [99] M. P. Baze, B. Hughlock, J. Wert, J. Tostenrude, L. Massengill, O. Amusan, R. Lacoe, K. Lilja, and M. Johnson, "Angular dependence of single event sensitivity in hardened flip/flop designs," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 55, pp. 3295–3301, Dec. 2008.
- [100] Y. Q. Li, H. B. Wang, R. Liu, L. Chen, I. Nofal, Q. Y. Chen, A. L. He, G. Guo, S. H. Baeg, S. J. Wen, R. Wong, Q. Wu, and M. Chen, "A 65 nm temporally hardened flip-flop circuit," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 63, pp. 2934–2940, Dec. 2016.

- [101] M. Glorieux, A. Evans, V. Ferlet-Cavrois, C. Boatella-Polo, D. Alexandrescu, S. Clerc, G. Gasiot, and P. Roche, "Detailed set measurement and characterization of a 65nm bulk technology," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. Early access, pp. 1–8, Dec. 2016.
- [102] A. Balasubramanian, P. R. Fleming, B. L. Bhuva, O. A. Amusan, and L. W. Massengill, "Effects of random dopant fluctuations (rdf) on the single event vulnerability of 90 and 65 nm cmos technologies," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 54, pp. 2400–2406, Dec. 2007.
- [103] A. Balasubramanian, P. R. Fleming, B. L. Bhuva, A. L. Sternberg, and L. W. Massengill, "Implications of dopant-fluctuation-induced vt variations on the radiation hardness of deep submicrometer cmos srams," *IEEE Transactions on Device and Materials Reliability*, vol. 8, pp. 135–144, Mar. 2008.
- [104] T. R. Oldham and F. B. McLean, "Charge collection measurements for heavy ions incident on n- and p-type silicon," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 30, pp. 4493– 4500, Dec. 1983.
- [105] M. E. Law, E. Solley, M. Liang, and D. E. Burk, "Self-consistent model of minoritycarrier lifetime, diffusion length, and mobility," *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 12, pp. 401–403, Aug. 1991.
- [106] S. Uznanski, Monte-Carlo simulation and contribution to understanding of Single Event Upset (SEU) mechanisms in CMOS technologies down to 20 nm technological node. PhD thesis, Aix-Marseille University, Sep. 2011.
- [107] G. Hubert, S. Duzellier, C. Inguimbert, C. Boatella-Polo, F. Bezerra, and R. Ecoffet, "Operational ser calculations on the sac-c orbit using the multi-scales single event phenomena predictive platform (MUSCA SEP3)," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 56, pp. 3032–3042, Dec. 2009.
- [108] K. Lilja, M. Bounasser, S. J. Wen, R. Wong, J. Holst, N. Gaspard, S. Jagannathan, D. Loveless, and B. Bhuva, "Single-event performance and layout optimization of flipflops in a 28-nm bulk technology," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 60, pp. 2782–2788, Aug. 2013.
- [109] Cadence Design Systems, Virtuoso Liberate Characterization Solution.
- [110] N. A. Dodds, M. J. Martinez, P. E. Dodd, M. R. Shaneyfelt, F. W. Sexton, J. D. Black, D. S. Lee, S. E. Swanson, B. L. Bhuva, K. M. Warren, R. A. Reed, J. Trippe, B. D. Sierawski, R. A. Weller, N. Mahatme, N. J. Gaspard, T. Assis, R. Austin, S. L. Weeden-Wright, L. W. Massengill, G. Swift, M. Wirthlin, M. Cannon, R. Liu, L. Chen, A. T. Kelly, P. W. Marshall, M. Trinczek, E. W. Blackmore, S. J. Wen, R. Wong, B. Narasimham, J. A. Pellish, and H. Puchner, "The contribution of low-energy protons to the total on-orbit seu rate," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 62, pp. 2440–2451, Dec. 2015.